Rényi complexity in mean-field disordered systems

Nina Javerzat*, Eric Bertin and Misaki Ozawa

Université Grenoble Alpes, CNRS, LIPhy, 38000 Grenoble, France

* nina.javerzat@univ-grenoble-alpes.fr

Abstract

Configurational entropy, or complexity, plays a critical role in characterizing disordered systems such as glasses, yet its measurement often requires significant computational resources. Recently, Rényi entropy, a one-parameter generalization of Shannon entropy, has gained attention across various fields of physics due to its simpler functional form, making it more practical for measurements. In this paper, we compute the Rényi version of complexity for prototypical mean-field disordered models, including the random energy model, its generalization, referred to as the random free energy model, and the *p*-spin spherical model. We first demonstrate that the Rényi complexity with index *m* is related to the free energy difference for a generalized annealed Franz-Parisi potential with m clones. Detailed calculations show that for models having one-step replica symmetry breaking (RSB), the Rényi complexity vanishes at the Kauzmann transition temperature T_K , irrespective of m > 1, while RSB solutions are required even in the liquid phase. This study strengthens the link between Rényi entropy and the physics of disordered systems and provides theoretical insights for its practical measurements.

© O Copyright N. Javerzat *et al.* This work is licensed under the Creative Commons Attribution 4.0 International License. Published by the SciPost Foundation.

Received	2024-12-06	
Accepted	2025-03-24	
Published	2025-04-10	updates
doi:10 21/	68/SciDoctDhye	18 / 12/

doi:10.21468/SciPostPhys.18.4.124

Contents

1	Intr	oduction	2
2	Rényi entropy and related approaches		4
	2.1	Monasson approach for computing the complexity	5
	2.2	Shannon expression of the complexity	6
	2.3	Rényi complexity	7
	2.4	General properties of Rényi complexity	8
	2.5	Franz-Parisi potentials	8
	2.6	Rényi complexity and <i>m</i> -annealed Franz-Parisi potential	9
3	Random free energy model		10
	3.1	Definition of the model	10
	3.2	Thermodynamic free energy and entropy	11
	3.3	Complexity	12
	3.4	Rényi complexity	13
	3.5	Special case of the REM	14

4	p-spin spherical model		15
	4.1	Definition of the model	15
	4.2	Replica computation of the Rényi complexity	15
		4.2.1 Replica Ansatz	16
		4.2.2 Saddle-point solutions	18
5	Con	21	
Α	Analytical solution of the <i>p</i> -spin model		23
	A.1	RS solution	23
	A.2	RSB _b solution	24
	A.3	Transition temperature $T_c(m)$	26
	A.4	Roots of order 3 polynomials	27
References			28

1 Introduction

High-dimensional, rugged (free) energy landscapes are a hallmark of disordered systems, including structural glasses [1–3], spin glasses [4, 5], constraint satisfaction problems [6–8], machine learning models [9, 10], and biological systems [11, 12]. A key quantity in understanding these landscapes is the complexity (or configurational entropy), Σ , which quantifies the number of metastable states within the landscape, providing crucial insights into the statistical characterization of these systems [13, 14]:

$$\Sigma = \frac{1}{N} \log \mathcal{N}, \tag{1}$$

where \mathcal{N} is the number of metastable states and N is the number of elements (e.g., particles, spins). In this paper, the natural logarithm is used unless otherwise stated. Σ defined in Eq. (1) is based on Boltzmann's view on entropy, i.e., the logarithm of the number of accessible states. Alternatively, particularly in thermal equilibrium, one can see Σ based on Gibbs' view or Shannon's information-theoretical view [15] using the probability distribution, p_{α} , for finding a metastable state α :

$$\Sigma = -\frac{1}{N} \sum_{\alpha} p_{\alpha} \log p_{\alpha} \,. \tag{2}$$

 Σ has been measured numerically, or computed analytically in a wide variety of disordered systems [5].

In structural glasses, Σ is one of the most fundamental quantities in theories of the glass transition [16–20]. Σ takes a finite value in a supercooled liquid, and it decreases with decreasing temperature. A sharp reduction of Σ reflects rarefaction of the number of accessible metastable states, leading to glassy slow dynamics [18,19]. The mean-field theory of the glass transition [17, 20] predicts that when the temperature is decreased further, Σ vanishes at a finite temperature T_K , called the Kauzmann transition temperature [21,22], where the system undergoes a phase transition from a supercooled liquid to an ideal glass.

Although the complexity provides us with valuable insights into the phenomenology of glassy systems, its practical measurement involves multiple difficulties [23]. First, in finite dimensions, metastable states are no longer well-defined since the energy barrier between

states is finite (unlike mean-field models). Thus, metastable states are meaningful only in a short (vibrational) timescale [24]. Second, direct (brute force) counting of metastable states is virtually impossible except for very small N (say $N \approx 20$) because of an exponentially large number of states [25]. Various computational schemes have been proposed to circumvent these difficulties [26, 27] (see Ref. [23] for review). For example, the inherent structure formalism approximates the free energy landscape by a potential energy landscape at $T \rightarrow 0$ and computes the associated complexity [28-30]. Thermodynamic integration schemes were introduced by imposing a harmonic potential to confine the system in a glass state [31, 32]. Among various proposals, measuring the free energy difference between the liquid and glass states, using the so-called Franz-Parisi potential (cf. Sec. 2.5) is the most straightforward and theoretically grounded [33-35]. However, computation of the (quenched) Franz-Parisi potential requires a thermal average of the system (replica 2) under the external field coupled to a reference configuration (replica 1). One then performs averaging over independent reference configurations. This double (quenched) average requires huge computational resources [36]. Thus, in the literature, an annealed version of the Franz-Parisi potential, where two replicas evolve on the same timescale (hence, single, annealed, average), is often computed as a proxy to the quenched Franz-Parisi potential [37, 38]. Although recent developments in efficient sampling algorithms, such as swap Monte-Carlo [39], allow one to perform simulations for the quenched Franz-Parisi potential, the temperature range and system size is still limited due to harsh computational costs [40-42]. Despite the frequent use of the annealed Franz-Parisi potential, its validity as an approximation of the quenched one has yet to be investigated widely (except for earlier numerical simulations [36]).

The difficulty of measuring the Shannon entropy in Eq. (2) originates from its daunting functional form, involving the probability density times *the logarithm of* the probability density. This difficulty also arises in other domains of physics: for example, in quantum many-body systems, the Shannon entropy corresponds to the von Neumann entropy, which is a measure of quantum entanglement. However, direct measurement of the von Neumann entropy is challenging in experiments, simulations, and analytical calculations.

Recently, there has been growing interest in using the Rényi entropy as an alternative to the Shannon entropy [43–53]. The Rényi entropy is a one-parameter generalization of Shannon entropy (with the parameter denoted as m here), which was initially proposed in information theory [54], defined as

$$\Sigma^{\text{Renyi}}(m) = \frac{1}{N(1-m)} \log \sum_{\alpha} (p_{\alpha})^{m}.$$
(3)

As explained in detail in Sec. 2.3, the Rényi entropy coincides with the Shannon entropy in the limit $m \rightarrow 1$. The probability density p_{α} enters the Rényi entropy in Eq. (3) in the form of $\sum_{\alpha} (p_{\alpha})^m$, while it enters the Shannon entropy via $\sum_{\alpha} p_{\alpha} \log p_{\alpha}$. The former functional form is simpler than the latter in terms of measurements (in experiments and simulations) and analytical calculations. This is one of the main reasons why the Rényi entropy is widely used. In quantum many-body systems, the Rényi entropy can also serve as a measure of quantum entanglement, that can be experimentally measured [43, 44, 55] and is computationally less demanding in numerical simulations than the Shannon (or von Neumann) entanglement entropy [45-48, 56]. Moreover, computing the Rényi entropy for integer m, it is possible to obtain the entanglement entropy by analytic continuation [57]. A similar situation can be found in the characterization of chaos in dynamical systems: instead of a direct measurement of the Kolmogorov-Sinai entropy, which has essentially the same functional form as the Shannon one, it is convenient to compute the Rényi entropy as a proxy of the former [58–60]. The Rényi entropy also has applications in non-equilibrium statistical mechanics [49, 60-62], and is frequently used in ecology and statistics. In particular, Hill's diversity index (corresponding to the exponential of the Rényi entropy) characterizes the diversity of a statistical ensemble [50, 63]. Recently, Wang and Harrowell [51] proposed structural diversity, inspired by biodiversity literature, using the (exponential of) Rényi entropy to characterize various crystalline and amorphous materials quantitatively. Aside from these examples, Rényi entropy is applied in a wide variety of physics research areas [52, 53, 64].

However, the use of Rényi entropy is not just for practical purposes, and its relevance in physics is not a coincidence. Characterizing the mean of information content (or logarithm of probability) is ubiquitous in physics. In Sec. 2.3, we detail the construction of Rényi entropy in terms of a generalized mean of information content possessing the additivity property.

One of the main goals of this paper is to demonstrate the role of the Rényi entropy in the context of disordered systems, along the direction initiated by Kurchan and Levine [65], which shows the deep connections between the Rényi entropy and the physics of disordered systems. Kurchan and Levine interpret the thermodynamics of the glass transition through a Rényi version of the complexity [65] (see also a short review [66]). In particular, they clarified the relationship between the Rényi complexity and the so-called Monasson approach (see Sec. 2.1). Furthermore, going beyond mean-field, they associated the Rényi complexity with frequently repeated amorphous patches in real space structure [67], proposing a practical method to estimate the Rényi complexity in finite dimensions [65]. Thus, the Rényi complexity is not just a convenient analog of the (Shannon) complexity, but it is an insightful quantity to assess fundamental aspects of the glass transition.

In this paper, we extend the phenomenological arguments put forward by Kurchan and Levine and investigate the Rényi complexity of disordered models in detail. First, in section 2.1 we review the computation of the complexity using the Monasson method. In section 2.3 we introduce the Rényi complexity as a generalization of the Shannon one, and in section 2.5 we leverage the connection between the Rénvi complexity and the Monasson approach, to demonstrate that the Rényi complexity with index m essentially corresponds to the free energy difference of the m-components annealed Franz-Parisi potential in any dimension. We then compute the Rényi complexity for several prototypical disordered models: the Random Free Energy Model [68] –which encompasses the standard Random Energy Model [69] as a specific limit– in section 3, and the p-spin spherical model [70] in section 4. From a technical perspective, our computation for the *p*-spin model follows the approach of Kurchan, Parisi, and Virasoro [71], using real replicas with integer m (referred to as clones in our paper), but extends this to a more detailed analysis for general real values of m. For each model we provide detailed temperature and *m* dependencies, in the liquid phase above the Kauzmann transition. Our computations across all models studied show that all Rényi complexities with index m vanish at the same Kauzmann transition temperature, T_K . However, the solutions require a replica symmetry breaking Ansatz, even in the liquid phase, and we provide the phase diagram for the RS/RSB transition. Interestingly, the RSB solution saturates the bound imposed by an inequality derived using an information-theoretical approach.

Our results provide deeper insights into the Rényi complexity in disordered systems, particularly in models exhibiting one-step replica symmetry breaking. Additionally, they offer an insightful guideline for using the Rényi complexity (and the annealed Franz-Parisi potential) as an estimate of complexity in numerical simulations. Furthermore, our study serves as a concrete example demonstrating the interdisciplinary connection between the Rényi entropy in information theory and theoretical techniques in the physics of disordered systems.

2 Rényi entropy and related approaches

We first give a brief pedagogical review of the Monasson approach, before explaining how it is connected to the Shannon complexity. This also sets up our notations for later use. We then

detail how the Rényi complexity provides a generalization of the Shannon one. Finally we introduce the Franz-Parisi potentials and explain that the Rényi complexity corresponds to a generalized annealed Franz-Parisi potential.

2.1 Monasson approach for computing the complexity

In mean-field theories, a convenient way to compute the complexity Σ is Monasson's construction [72] (see also Refs. [73–76] for reviews). Consider the partition function Z(m) of a system composed of m (real number) clones belonging to the same metastable state specified by α :

$$Z(m) = \sum_{\alpha} e^{-m\beta N f_{\alpha}(T)} = \int df \exp\left[-N\left\{m\beta f - \Sigma(f, T)\right\}\right]$$
$$\approx \exp\left[-N\left\{m\beta f_{*}(T, m) - \Sigma(f_{*}(T, m), T)\right\}\right], \tag{4}$$

where $f_{\alpha}(T)$ is the free energy density of the metastable state α , and $\beta = 1/T$ is the inverse temperature. $\Sigma(f, T)$ is given by $\Sigma(f, T) = \frac{1}{N} \log \mathcal{N}(f, T)$ with $\mathcal{N}(f, T) = \sum_{\alpha} \delta(f - f_{\alpha}(T))$, where $\delta(x)$ is the Dirac delta function. In the last equality, we performed the saddle-point approximation, so that $f_*(T, m)$ is given by the saddle-point condition,

$$m\beta = \partial \Sigma(f,T) / \partial f|_{f=f_*(T,m)}.$$
(5)

The free energy *per element*, $\phi(m)$ is given by

$$\beta\phi(m) = -\frac{1}{mN}\log Z(m) \approx \beta f_*(T,m) - \frac{1}{m}\Sigma(f_*(T,m),T).$$
(6)

The differentiation of $\phi(m)$ with respect to *m* nicely decomposes the two contributions in Eq. (6) as

$$\Sigma(f_*(T,m),T) = m^2 \frac{\partial}{\partial m} \beta \phi(m), \qquad (7)$$

$$f_*(T,m) = \frac{\partial}{\partial m} m \phi(m), \qquad (8)$$

where we have used Eq. (5). In particular, Eq. (7) allows one to extract the complexity, Σ , above T_K by taking the $m \rightarrow 1$ limit,

$$\Sigma = \lim_{m \to 1} m^2 \frac{\partial}{\partial m} \beta \phi(m).$$
(9)

Below T_K instead, $m_* < 1$ is chosen such that $\Sigma(f_*(T, m_*), T) = 0$.

Thus, the computation of Σ boils down to the computation of $\beta \phi(m)$, which is the free energy of the system composed of *m* clones belonging to the same metastable glass state. In practice, to compute $\beta \phi(m)$ from the microscopic Hamiltonian E_i , where *i* specifies configuration, one needs to constrain *m* clones in the same state. This is realized, for instance, by introducing an overlap *q* and computing the free energy and associated partition function in a constrained ensemble [73], as given by

$$\beta\phi(m,q) = -\frac{1}{mN} \overline{\log Z(m,q)}, \qquad (10)$$

$$Z(m,q) = \sum_{i_1} \sum_{i_2} \cdots \sum_{i_m} e^{-\beta \left(E_{i_1} + E_{i_2} + \dots + E_{i_m} \right)} \prod_{a < b}^m \delta(q - \hat{q}_{i_a, i_b}),$$
(11)

where \hat{q}_{i_a,i_b} is an overlap function characterizing similarity between configurations i_a and i_b . When i_a and i_b are similar $\hat{q}_{i_a,i_b} \approx 1$, whereas $\hat{q}_{i_a,i_b} \approx 0$ when i_a and i_b are distinct. $\overline{\cdots}$ denotes a disordered average if needed, e.g., in cases of spin glasses with disordered couplings. Ideally, we wish to compute $\beta \phi(m,q)$ for a given disorder, as the above argument stands on such a situation. Yet, in practice, thanks to the self-averaging property, at the thermodynamic limit, one can equivalently obtain $\beta \phi(m,q)$ by Eq. (10) with the disordered average. To extract Σ at $m \rightarrow 1$, one can use $\log Z(m,q)$ instead of $\log Z(m,q)$ for simple models such as the *p*-spin model. Yet this is not generally correct [76]. When $m \neq 1$, the distinction between $\log Z(m,q)$ and $\log Z(m,q)$ is crucial, even for the *p*-spin model, as the latter must be used for the Monasson approach and the computation of Rényi complexity, while the former is related to the large deviation function of the free energy [77–80] (see further discussions below). In systems with continuous variables, such as spherical models, the summations in Eq. (11) are replaced by integrals.

We then obtain the complexity $\Sigma(q)$ as a function of q, given by

$$\Sigma(q) = \lim_{m \to 1} m^2 \frac{\partial}{\partial m} \beta \phi(m, q).$$
(12)

Below the Mode-Coupling dynamic transition temperature T_{mct} , the second (local) minimum appears in $\Sigma(q)$, which provides the solution constraining *m* clones (with $m \rightarrow 1$) in a metastable glass state. This corresponds to the Edwards-Anderson parameter $q_{EA}(T)$ [81], which characterizes the random freezing of degrees of freedom in the physical system under consideration. The identification between the overlap parameter in replica computations and the physical Edwards-Anderson parameter is non-trivial and reflects the construction of the replica symmetry (breaking) Ansatz (see Ref. [82] for a pedagogical discussion). Finally, we obtain the complexity as a function of temperature T,

$$\Sigma(T) = \Sigma(q_{\rm EA}(T)). \tag{13}$$

2.2 Shannon expression of the complexity

The Monasson construction allows one to compute the complexity in Shannon's information view based on the probability distribution, as given by Eq. (2). Indeed, consider the partition function of the original system with m = 1, $Z(m = 1) = \sum_{\alpha} Z_{\alpha}$, where $Z_{\alpha} = e^{-\beta N f_{\alpha}(T)}$ is the partition function restricted to a metastable state α . The probability distribution p_{α} for finding a metastable state α can be defined as

$$p_{\alpha} = \frac{Z_{\alpha}}{Z(m=1)} = \frac{e^{-\beta N f_{\alpha}(T)}}{Z(m=1)}.$$
(14)

Then,

$$-\frac{1}{N}\overline{\sum_{\alpha} p_{\alpha} \log p_{\alpha}} = \beta \overline{\sum_{\alpha} p_{\alpha} f_{\alpha}(T)} + \frac{1}{N}\overline{\log Z(m=1)} = \beta f_{*}(T, m=1) - \beta \phi(m=1)$$
$$= \lim_{m \to 1} \Sigma(f_{*}(T, m), T).$$
(15)

We used $\overline{\sum_{\alpha} p_{\alpha} f_{\alpha}(T)} = f_{*}(T, m = 1), \ \beta \phi(m = 1) = -\frac{1}{N} \overline{\log Z(m = 1)}, \ \text{and Eq. (6)}.$ Equation (15) is nothing but the complexity computed with Monasson's method. We then conclude

$$\Sigma = -\frac{1}{N} \overline{\sum_{\alpha} p_{\alpha} \log p_{\alpha}} = \frac{1}{N} \overline{\sum_{\alpha} p_{\alpha} I_{\alpha}}, \qquad (16)$$

where $I_{\alpha} = -\log p_{\alpha}$ is the information content or magnitude of surprise. This equation provides us with Shannon's information-theoretical view on the complexity. If one observes a metastable state with a very small probability p_{α} , one gets a surprise, and hence, it is informative. Instead, if one observes a state with high p_{α} , it would not be surprising and not

informative, because it takes place very often. Thus, Σ based on Eq. (16) quantifies a *mean* of the information content. It also quantifies the magnitude of uncertainty on *average*. At higher temperatures, it is uncertain which state one observes among an exponentially large number of metastable states; hence, the *mean* information content Σ is large. Instead, at lower temperatures, in particular below T_K , one would always observe the system in the unique stable state (actually a subexponential number of stable states). Hence, the *mean* information content is zero.

2.3 Rényi complexity

Given the above considerations, the Rényi entropy corresponds to a one-parameter generalization of the Shannon entropy, whose construction, motivation, and interpretation can be understood by considering two key aspects (such details on the Rényi entropy are discussed in a recent review [83].)

- Generalized mean of information content. As we emphasized above, the Shannon entropy is nothing but a mean value of the information content I_{α} , using the standard arithmetic mean (or linear average). However, the notion of mean is not limited to arithmetic mean. In fact, there are various other types of means, such as the geometric mean, harmonic mean, and root mean square (non-linear averages). For example, one encounters the harmonic mean when computing the equivalent resistance of parallel electrical circuits. Recall also that the root mean square is one of the most used means to analyze data in science and technology. Kolmogorov and Nagumo generalized the concept of the mean further using a wider class of functional forms [84, 85], which allows one to define a more general measure of averaged information content.
- Additivity. One can then define a generalized entropy using a generalized mean. However, as a quantity of information, one wishes to have an entropy with the property of additivity for independent events, namely, if two random variables *A* and *B* are independent, an entropy S(A, B) of their joint distribution is the sum of their individual entropies, S(A,B) = S(A) + S(B). This is called *additivity* which serves as a fundamental (desired) property in information theory. The additivity is also naturally expected for the thermodynamic entropy in physical systems. We also note that in contrast to the Rényi entropy, other generalized entropies, such as the Tsallis entropy, do not satisfy additivity [86–89].

Alfréd Rényi searched for a generalized entropy using the concept of generalized mean, while keeping the additivity condition, and obtained the entropy that is now called the Rényi entropy [54]. In our current setting (with the disordered average), we now define the Rényi complexity, $\Sigma^{\text{Renyi}}(m)$, by

$$\Sigma^{\text{Renyi}}(m) = \frac{1}{N(1-m)} \overline{\log \sum_{\alpha} (p_{\alpha})^{m}},$$
(17)

where *m* is the Rényi index with $0 < m < \infty$ and $m \neq 1$. The Renyi complexities, $\Sigma^{\text{Renyi}}(0)$, $\Sigma^{\text{Renyi}}(1)$, and $\Sigma^{\text{Renyi}}(\infty)$ are defined as the corresponding limits of $\Sigma^{\text{Renyi}}(m)$ for $m \to 0$, $m \to 1$, and $m \to \infty$, respectively. In this study, we mainly consider m > 1.

The $m \rightarrow 1$ limit corresponds to the (Shannon) complexity, as one can easily check using l'Hôpital's rule:

$$\lim_{m \to 1} \Sigma^{\text{Renyi}}(m) = \lim_{m \to 1} \frac{1}{N(1-m)} \overline{\log \sum_{\alpha} (p_{\alpha})^m} = \lim_{m \to 1} \frac{\frac{\partial}{\partial m} \log \sum_{\alpha} (p_{\alpha})^m}{-N}$$
$$= \lim_{m \to 1} \frac{\frac{1}{\sum_{\alpha} (p_{\alpha})^m} \sum_{\alpha} \frac{\partial}{\partial m} e^{m \log p_{\alpha}}}{-N} = -\frac{1}{N} \overline{\sum_{\alpha} p_{\alpha} \log p_{\alpha}} = \Sigma.$$
(18)

The $m \to \infty$ limit corresponds to the so-called min-entropy, $\Sigma_{\infty}^{\text{Renyi}} = \lim_{m \to \infty} \Sigma^{\text{Renyi}}(m)$. When *m* is very large, the state with the highest probability, $\max_{\alpha} \{p_{\alpha}\}$, dominates the summation, i.e., $\sum_{\alpha} (p_{\alpha})^m \approx (\max_{\alpha} \{p_{\alpha}\})^m$. Thus at $m \to \infty$, one obtains

$$\Sigma_{\infty}^{\text{Renyi}} = -\frac{1}{N} \overline{\log \max_{\alpha} \{p_{\alpha}\}} = \frac{1}{N} \overline{\min_{\alpha} \{-\log p_{\alpha}\}}.$$
(19)

In particular, using Eq. (14), one gets

$$\Sigma_{\infty}^{\text{Renyi}} = \beta \overline{f_{\text{L}}(T)} - \beta \phi(m = 1), \qquad (20)$$

where $f_{\rm L}(T) = \min_{\alpha} \{f_{\alpha}(T)\}$ is the lowest free energy at a given temperature *T*.

2.4 General properties of Rényi complexity

We summarize the properties of the Rényi complexity (or Rényi entropy in general) that are relevant to this paper (see Ref. [83] for other interesting properties).

First, $\Sigma^{\text{Renyi}}(m)$ is a non-increasing function as one can check,

$$\frac{\partial \Sigma^{\text{Renyi}}(m)}{\partial m} \le 0.$$
(21)

Thus, $\Sigma^{\text{Renyi}}(m)$ is bounded by $\Sigma_{\infty}^{\text{Renyi}}$ from below, i.e., $\Sigma_{\infty}^{\text{Renyi}} \leq \Sigma^{\text{Renyi}}(m)$. For m > 1, one can also obtain an upper bound. In general, $\sum_{\alpha} (p_{\alpha})^m \geq \max_{\alpha} \{ (p_{\alpha})^m \} = (\max_{\alpha} \{ p_{\alpha} \})^m$. Using the definition of the Rényi entropy in Eq. (17) and min-entropy in Eq. (19), we get $\Sigma^{\text{Renyi}}(m) \leq \frac{m}{m-1} \Sigma_{\infty}^{\text{Renyi}}$. To summarize, when m > 1, we have

$$\Sigma_{\infty}^{\text{Renyi}} \le \Sigma^{\text{Renyi}}(m) \le \frac{m}{m-1} \Sigma_{\infty}^{\text{Renyi}}.$$
 (22)

As it is clear from the derivation, the upper bound is realized when the summation is completely dominated by the state with the highest probability or lowest free energy. In general, a larger value of m in $\Sigma^{\text{Renyi}}(m)$ tends to discriminate or highlight states with larger probability, while a smaller value of m tends to take into account states with finite probabilities in a rather equal manner. Thus, varying m from the Shannon entropy limit $m \rightarrow 1$ corresponds to biasing (m > 1) or unbiasing (m < 1) the original probability distribution.

2.5 Franz-Parisi potentials

We now explain the relation between the Rényi complexities and the Franz-Parisi potentials. The Franz-Parisi potential, V(q) [33, 34, 90], corresponds to the Landau free energy for the glass transition. It is a function of the order parameter q associated with the Kauzmann ideal glass transition, namely the overlap function that we introduced in section 2.1. According to mean-field theories, at high temperatures, V(q) shows a single minimum near $q \approx 0$, which corresponds to the liquid state. Below Mode-Coupling dynamic transition temperature $T_{\rm mct}$, V(q) develops a second minimum at a finite overlap (the Edwards-Anderson parameter) $q = q_{\rm EA} \approx 1$ corresponding to the metastable glass state. The second minimum (hence $V(q_{\rm EA})$) decreases with decreasing temperature and coincides with $V(q \approx 0)$ (which is often set to zero) at T_K , showing a first-order-transition-like behavior. Yet, the complexity Σ remains continuous without latent heat. Therefore, this type of transition is unique to disordered glassy systems and is called "random first-order transition" (RFOT) [18, 19]. The free energy difference between the liquid and glass states amounts to the complexity (times temperature) [33], namely

$$\Sigma = \beta \left[V(q_{\text{EA}}) - V(q \approx 0) \right].$$
⁽²³⁾

This equation provides an alternative interpretation of the complexity as a free energy difference in the Franz-Parisi potential. The random-first-order transition scenario is not restricted to structural glasses. Similar phenomenologies are observed in a wide variety of problems. In fact, the original RFOT argument was constructed based on a class of mean-field spin glasses showing one-step replica symmetry breaking [91, 92].

Franz-Parisi potentials can be defined by the quenched way, denoted as $\beta V^{\text{Quench}}(q)$ and the annealed way, denoted as $\beta V^{\text{Anneal}}(q)$:

$$\beta V^{\text{Quench}}(q) = -\frac{1}{N} \overline{\sum_{i_1}^{N} \frac{e^{-\beta E_{i_1}}}{Z} \log \sum_{i_2}^{N} \frac{e^{-\beta E_{i_2}}}{Z} \delta(q - \hat{q}_{i_1, i_2})}, \qquad (24)$$

$$\beta V^{\text{Anneal}}(q) = -\frac{1}{N} \log \sum_{i_1} \sum_{i_2} \frac{e^{-\beta \left(E_{i_1} + E_{i_2}\right)}}{(Z)^2} \delta(q - \hat{q}_{i_1, i_2}).$$
(25)

In the quenched construction, firstly, equilibrium configuration i_1 is sampled by $e^{-\beta E_{i_1}}/Z$, which serves as a reference or template configuration. On top of that, the target configuration i_2 is sampled according to $e^{-\beta E_{i_2}}/Z$, while the configuration i_1 is fixed permanently or quenched, together with measuring overlap \hat{q}_{i_1,i_2} between i_1 and i_2 . Thus, it requires a double average (for a given disorder if it exists), which is computationally demanding in practice. We note that, in general, the sampling temperatures for i_1 and i_2 can be different, and this difference was exploited in some cases [41, 42]. Yet we consider that both temperatures are the same for simplicity in this paper.

In the annealed construction, instead, both configurations, i_1 and i_2 , are sampled at the same time. In other words, two clones i_1 and i_2 evolve with the same timescale. Therefore, it has only one average operation (again, for a given disorder), reducing the computational cost significantly compared with the quenched construction. Indeed, previous literature performed molecular simulations under the annealed construction and measured $\beta V^{\text{Anneal}}(q)$ to get a proxy of $\beta V^{\text{Quench}}(q)$ [37,38].

In the annealed construction above, we considered two clones evolving on the same timescale. One can generalize this setting to the *m* clones setting. Namely, one can define the *m*-annealed Franz-Parisi potential, $\beta V^{\text{Anneal}}(m,q)$, given by

$$\beta V^{\text{Anneal}}(m,q) = -\frac{1}{N} \log \sum_{i_1} \sum_{i_2} \cdots \sum_{i_m} \frac{e^{-\beta \left(E_{i_1} + E_{i_2} + \dots + E_{i_m}\right)}}{(Z)^m} \prod_{a < b}^m \delta(q - \hat{q}_{i_a, i_b}).$$
(26)

One notices that this *m*-clones setting is conceptually very similar to the Monasson construction with *m* clones (see Sec. 2.1). Indeed, with Eqs. (10) and (11), one can rewrite Eq. (26) as

$$\beta V^{\text{Anneal}}(m,q) = m \left[\beta \phi(m,q) - \beta \phi(m=1) \right].$$
(27)

Thus, $\beta V^{\text{Anneal}}(m,q)$ is expressed by the difference of the free energy per element for the *m*-clones and the original (single) system.

2.6 Rényi complexity and *m*-annealed Franz-Parisi potential

Now we are in a position to derive the connection between the Rényi complexity defined in Eq. (17) and the *m*-annealed Franz-Parisi potential defined in Eq. (26). We wish to compute $\Sigma^{\text{Renyi}}(m,q)$ with a constraint by the overlap *q*, similar to the argument below Eq. (12). Using Eqs. (17) and (14) with the constraint, we get

$$\Sigma^{\text{Renyi}}(m,q) = \frac{1}{N(1-m)} \Big[\overline{\log Z(m,q)} - m \overline{\log Z(m=1)} \Big] \\ = \frac{m}{m-1} [\beta \phi(m,q) - \beta \phi(m=1)].$$
(28)

Thus, $\Sigma^{\text{Renyi}}(m, q)$ is expressed by the difference of the free energy per element for the *m*-clones and the original (single) system. Namely, Eq. (28) demonstrates the relationship between the Rényi complexity and the Monasson approach as clarified by Ref. [65]. In particular, it is now clear that the Rényi index is nothing but the number of clones in the Monasson approach.

By comparing Eq. (27) and (28), we arrive at

$$\Sigma^{\text{Renyi}}(m,q) = \frac{1}{m-1} \beta V^{\text{Anneal}}(m,q).$$
⁽²⁹⁾

To conclude, the Rényi complexity with the index *m* corresponds to the *m*-annealed Franz-Parisi potential with a factor 1/(m-1).

In the following sections, we will compute the Rényi complexity in detail for prototypical mean-field disordered models, the Random Free Energy Model and the *p*-spin spherical model.

3 Random free energy model

3.1 Definition of the model

As a simple example to illustrate the evaluation of the Rényi complexity, we first consider a slight generalization of the Random Energy Model in which the energies of the different configurations are interpreted as the free energies $F_{\alpha} = Nf_{\alpha}$ of metastable states, where *N* is the underlying number of degrees of freedom (that are not described explicitly). We call this model Random Free Energy Model (RFEM), taking inspiration from the Random Energy Random Entropy Model of Ref. [68]. The case of the standard Random Energy Model (REM) [69] is a specific limit of the RFEM, as will appear clearly below. The reason we study the RFEM instead of the standard REM is that the RFEM provides clear distinctions among total entropy s_{tot} , complexity Σ , and vibrational entropy s_{vib} (or glass entropy for a metastable state). This makes it a useful model for illustrating the essence of the Monasson approach and for computing the Rényi complexities, while analytically tractable. In contrast, the standard REM has total entropy that is entirely configurational, i.e., $s_{tot} = \Sigma$, lacking any vibrational entropy component.

The free energy distribution $\rho(f)$ from which the free energy densities f_{α} are randomly drawn is now a Gaussian distribution with a temperature-dependent variance $J^2(T)/N$,

$$\rho(f) = \sqrt{\frac{N}{2\pi J^2(T)}} \exp\left(-\frac{N(f-f_0)^2}{2J^2(T)}\right).$$
(30)

We denote as M_N the total number of metastable states for a system of size N, and we assume that M_N grows exponentially with N, as $M_N \sim e^{\lambda N}$. For the sake of simplicity, the parameter λ is assumed to be temperature-independent. It should not be confused with the complexity Σ , which takes into account the probability weight $\propto e^{-\beta N f_\alpha}$ of the different metastable states. In the usual REM [69], configurations implicitly correspond to 2^N spin configurations as in an Ising spin model, so that $\lambda = \log 2$. In the RFEM, the sum is over metastable states which contain part of the system entropy as vibrational entropy, so that $0 < \lambda < \log 2$. The value of λ will be determined below.

To get some insights on the temperature dependence of the parameter J(T), we focus for simplicity on the RFEM derived from the Random Energy Random Entropy Model [68]. In this simple model, metastable states are assumed to have both a random energy density ε_{α} and a random entropy density s_{α} drawn from Gaussian distributions, so that $f_{\alpha} = \varepsilon_{\alpha} - Ts_{\alpha}$. Both ε_{α} and s_{α} are temperature-independent. We assume $\overline{\varepsilon} = 0$, $\overline{\varepsilon^2} = J_0^2/N$, $\overline{s} = s_0$ and $\operatorname{Var}(s) = \overline{s^2} - s_0^2 = \sigma^2 / N$, where J_0 and σ are two temperature-independent parameters. The distribution of f_a is thus the Gaussian distribution in Eq. (30), with

$$f_0 = -Ts_0, \qquad J^2(T) = J_0^2 + T^2\sigma^2.$$
 (31)

The calculations performed below can in principle be done keeping J(T) as a generic increasing function of T. However, to get tractable explicit expressions for physical observables like the typical free energy or the complexity, it is convenient to use the specific parametrization of J(T) in Eq. (31). In the following, we thus keep the notation J(T) as long as expressions remain simple with a generic J(T), and then switch to the specific expression given in Eq. (31).

3.2 Thermodynamic free energy and entropy

To evaluate the thermodynamic free energy and entropy of the system, we introduce the partition function of the model, given by

$$Z = \sum_{\alpha=1}^{M_N} e^{-\beta N f_\alpha} \,. \tag{32}$$

The (total) thermodynamic free-energy density, f_{tot} , averaged over the disorder is then given by $f_{tot} = -TN^{-1}\overline{\log Z}$. The disorder-averaged quantity $\overline{\log Z}$ in the REM may be evaluated using the replica trick [93]. However, a standard approach when considering REM-type models is to introduce the density of states of a typical sample [69]. We define the density n(f) of metastable states with free energy f. Averaging over disorder, we have for large N

$$\overline{n}(f) \sim e^{N[\lambda - (f - f_0)^2 / 2J^2(T)]}.$$
(33)

The average density of states is exponentially large in *N* over the interval $f_{\min} < f < f_{\max}$, where

$$f_{\min} = f_0 - \sqrt{2\lambda}J(T), \qquad f_{\max} = f_0 + \sqrt{2\lambda}J(T).$$
 (34)

Outside this interval, the average density of states $\overline{n}(f)$ is exponentially small in N, meaning that in a typical sample of the disorder in a large system, there are no states outside the interval $[f_{\min}, f_{\max}]$. The density of state n_{typ} of a typical sample can thus be approximated as $n_{\text{typ}} \approx \overline{n}(f)$ for $f \in [f_{\min}, f_{\max}]$ and $n_{\text{typ}} = 0$ for $f \notin (f_{\min}, f_{\max})$. The partition function of a typical sample can thus be evaluated as

$$Z_{\text{typ}} \approx \int_{f_{\text{min}}}^{f_{\text{max}}} df \, n_{\text{typ}}(f) e^{-Nf/T} \approx \int_{f_{\text{min}}}^{f_{\text{max}}} df \, e^{-Ng(f)}, \qquad (35)$$

where we have introduced the function

$$g(f) = -\lambda + \frac{(f - f_0)^2}{2J^2(T)} + \frac{f}{T}.$$
(36)

We then perform the usual approximation, $f_{\rm tot}\approx -TN^{-1}\log Z_{\rm typ}.$

From Eq. (35), Z_{typ} can be evaluated by a saddle-point calculation. The value f_* that minimizes g(f) over the entire real axis is given by

$$f_* = f_0 - \frac{J^2(T)}{T}, \qquad (37)$$

leading to

$$g(f_*) = -\lambda + \frac{f_0}{T} - \frac{J^2(T)}{2T^2}.$$
(38)

We now need to compare f_* with f_{\min} . When $f_* > f_{\min}$, the typical free energy density $f_{tot} = -\frac{T}{N} \log Z_{typ}$ is obtained from the saddle-point calculation, $f_{tot} = Tg(f_*)$. Using Eqs. (34) and (37), the condition $f_* > f_{\min}$ is equivalent to $T > J(T)/\sqrt{2\lambda}$. To get an explicit condition on the temperature, we use the parametrization of J(T) in Eq. (31). We then find that the condition $f_* > f_{\min}$ boils down to $T > T_K$, where $T_K = J_0/\sqrt{2\lambda} - \sigma^2$, provided that $\lambda > \sigma^2/2$, a condition assumed to hold in the following. In contrast, when $f_* < f_{\min}$, corresponding to the low-temperature regime $T < T_K$, the free energy is given by the contribution of the lower bound of the integral, $f_{tot} = Tg(f_{\min})$. It is also useful to compute the total thermodynamic entropy, $s_{tot} = -\partial f_{tot}/\partial T$, from the knowledge of the free energy f_{tot} . For $T > T_K$, one finds

$$f_{\text{tot}} = -T(\lambda + \frac{\sigma^2}{2}) - \frac{J_0^2}{2T} + f_0, \qquad s_{\text{tot}} = \lambda + \frac{\sigma^2}{2} - \frac{J_0^2}{2T^2} + s_0.$$
(39)

It follows that for $T \to \infty$, the total thermodynamic entropy density goes to $s_{\infty} = \lambda + \frac{\sigma^2}{2} + s_0$. Assuming that the RFEM effectively describes a spin model with 2^N spin configurations, one has $s_{\infty} = \log 2$, which fixes the parameter λ to the value,

$$\lambda = \log 2 - s_0 - \frac{\sigma^2}{2}. \tag{40}$$

The condition $\lambda > \sigma^2/2$ then imposes the constraint $\sigma^2 < \log 2 - s_0$, which also fixes the range of s_0 to $0 < s_0 < \log 2$. In the following, we assume that the condition $\sigma^2 < \log 2 - s_0$ is satisfied.¹ Note that the REM case corresponds to $s_0 = 0$ and $\sigma = 0$ (i.e., metastable states boil down to single configurations with zero glass –or vibrational– entropy), and one recovers the result $\lambda_{\text{REM}} = \log 2$. For $\sigma^2 < \log 2 - s_0$, the glass transition temperature T_K thus reads

$$T_K = \frac{J_0}{\sqrt{2(\log 2 - s_0 - \sigma^2)}}.$$
(41)

For $T < T_K$, the free energy f_{tot} and thermodynamic entropy s_{tot} read as

$$f_{\text{tot}} = f_0 - \sqrt{(2\log 2 - 2s_0 - \sigma^2)(J_0^2 + T^2\sigma^2)}, \qquad s_{\text{tot}} = s_0 + \sigma^2 T \sqrt{\frac{2\log 2 - 2s_0 - \sigma^2}{J_0^2 + T^2\sigma^2}}.$$
 (42)

3.3 Complexity

We now evaluate the complexity counting the exponential number of metastable states at temperature T. To perform this calculation, we follow Monasson's approach [72], as recalled in Sec. 2.1. We thus introduce the partition function Z(m) of m clones,

$$Z(m) = \sum_{\alpha=1}^{M_N} e^{-m\beta N f_\alpha}, \qquad (43)$$

as well as the corresponding *m*-clone free energy,

$$\phi(m) = -\frac{1}{m\beta N} \overline{\log Z(m)}.$$
(44)

In practice, we replace $\overline{\log Z(m)}$ in the definition of $\phi(m)$ by $\log Z_{typ}(m)$ defined as

$$Z_{\rm typ}(m) = \int_{f_{\rm min}}^{f_{\rm max}} df \ e^{-Ng(m,f)}, \tag{45}$$

¹Note that for $\log 2 - s_0 \le \sigma^2 < 2\log 2 - 2s_0$ (the upper bound corresponds to the condition $\lambda > 0$), the glass transition temperature is infinite and the model is glassy at all temperature.

with

$$g(m,f) = -\log 2 + s_0 + \frac{\sigma^2}{2} + \frac{(f-f_0)^2}{2J^2(T)} + \frac{mf}{T}.$$
(46)

Following the same reasoning as in Sec. 3.2, the value $f_*(m)$ minimizing g(m, f) reads

$$f_*(m) = f_0 - \frac{mJ^2(T)}{T}.$$
(47)

Using Eq. (31) and assuming $\sigma^2 < 2(\log 2 - s_0)/(1 + m^2)$, the condition $f_*(m) > f_{\min}$ is equivalent to $T > T_c(m)$, with

$$T_c(m) = \frac{J_0}{\sqrt{\frac{2\log 2 - 2s_0 - \sigma^2}{m^2} - \sigma^2}}.$$
(48)

We note that $T_c(m = 1) = T_K$, where T_K is the Kauzmann transition temperature defined in Sec. 3.2.

One then finds for the *m*-clone free-energy,

$$\phi(m) = \begin{cases} T/m g(m, f_{\min}) = -(2\log 2 - 2s_0 - \sigma^2)^{1/2} J(T) + f_0, & \text{if } T < T_c(m), \\ T/m g(m, f_*(m)) = -\frac{T}{2m} (2\log 2 - 2s_0 - \sigma^2) - \frac{m}{2T} J^2(T) + f_0, & \text{if } T > T_c(m). \end{cases}$$
(49)

In contrast, if $\sigma^2 \ge 2(\log 2 - s_0)/(1 + m^2)$, or equivalently, $m \ge \sqrt{(2\log 2 - 2s_0 - \sigma^2)}/\sigma$, the condition $f_*(m) < f_{\min}$ is satisfied for all temperature, meaning that $T_c(m)$ is actually infinite. In the following, we focus on the case when $T_c(m)$ is finite, but the results straightforwardly generalize to the case of an infinite $T_c(m)$.

According to Eq. (9), the configurational entropy Σ is obtained from $\phi(m)$ as $\Sigma = \beta \phi'(1)$. We thus get,

$$\Sigma = \begin{cases} 0, & \text{if } T < T_K, \\ \log 2 - s_0 - \sigma^2 - \frac{J_0^2}{2T^2}, & \text{if } T > T_K. \end{cases}$$
(50)

One can check that $\Sigma \to 0$ when $T \to T_K^+$.

One may also evaluate the vibrational entropy, $s_{vib} = s_{tot} - \Sigma$. Using Eqs. (39), (42), and (50), one obtains

$$s_{\rm vib} = \begin{cases} s_0 + \sigma^2 T \sqrt{\frac{2\log 2 - 2s_0 - \sigma^2}{J_0^2 + T^2 \sigma^2}}, & \text{if } T < T_K, \\ s_0 + \sigma^2, & \text{if } T > T_K. \end{cases}$$
(51)

One thus has a nonzero vibrational entropy in the glassy phase, which goes to zero when $T \rightarrow 0$. Note also that s_{vib} is continuous at T_K .

3.4 Rényi complexity

We now finally evaluate the Rényi complexity as

$$\Sigma^{\text{Renyi}}(m,T) = \frac{m\beta}{m-1} [\phi(m) - \phi(1)], \qquad (52)$$

where m > 1 is now a fixed parameter. The Rényi complexity can readily be evaluated using Eqs. (49). As $T_c(m) > T_K$ for m > 1, three different temperature regimes have to be distinguished, namely $T < T_K$, $T_K < T < T_c(m)$, and $T_c(m) < T$. One finds

$$\Sigma^{\text{Renyi}}(m,T) = \begin{cases} 0, & \text{if } T \leq T_K, \\ \frac{mJ_0^4}{2(m-1)T^2} \left(\frac{1+T/T_K}{J(T)+T\sqrt{2\log 2-2s_0-\sigma^2}} \right)^2 \left(1-\frac{T}{T_K}\right)^2, & \text{if } T_K < T \leq T_c(m), \\ \log 2 - s_0 - (1+m)\frac{\sigma^2}{2} - \frac{mJ_0^2}{2T^2}, & \text{if } T_c(m) < T. \end{cases}$$
(53)

We plot the obtained $\Sigma^{\text{Renyi}}(m, T)$ in Fig. 1a, for $s_0 \to 0$ and $\sigma = \sqrt{\log 2}/2$. For $m \to 1$, $\Sigma^{\text{Renyi}}(m, T)$ converges to the standard complexity $\Sigma(T)$ evaluated in Sec. 3.3. $\Sigma(T)$ monotonically decreases in a concave manner as the temperature is decreased and vanishes at the Kauzmann transition temperature $T_K > 0$, which is a well-known behavior. When m is increased from 1, $\Sigma^{\text{Renyi}}(m, T)$ decreases at a given T, which is a general property of the Rényi entropy, as mentioned in Sec. 2.4 (see also Ref. [83]). We note that, in the regime $T_K < T \leq T_c(m)$, the expression of $\Sigma^{\text{Renyi}}(m, T)$ contains the solution associated with one step replica symmetry breaking, despite the fact that the system is above T_K (this will become clear in the p-spin spherical model in Sec. 4). We thus plot $\Sigma^{\text{Renyi}}(m, T)$ in this intermediate regime by the solid curves. The temperature dependence of $\Sigma^{\text{Renyi}}(m, T)$ has interesting behaviors. It becomes milder with increasing m. In particular, the concavity seen as $m \to 1$ turns into convex behavior. Nevertheless, $\Sigma^{\text{Renyi}}(m, T)$ vanishes at the same T_K irrespective of m. These results suggest that an accurate measurement of $\Sigma^{\text{Renyi}}(m, T)$ can provide a good estimate of the location of T_K .

Moreover, for arbitrary m > 1, the m-dependence factorizes in the regime, $T_K < T \le T_c(m)$, so that:

$$\Sigma^{\text{Renyi}}(m,T) = \frac{m}{m-1} \Sigma^{\text{Renyi}}_{\infty}(T), \quad \forall m > 1, \quad T_K < T \le T_c(m), \tag{54}$$

where $\Sigma_{\infty}^{\text{Renyi}}(T)$ is the min-entropy defined in section 2.3. As shown in Eq. (22) in Sec. 2.4, $\Sigma_{\infty}^{\text{Renyi}}(T)$ provides us with lower and upper bounds on $\Sigma^{\text{Renyi}}(m,T)$ (when m > 1). Interestingly, from Eq. (54), we find that $\Sigma^{\text{Renyi}}(m,T)$ reaches its upper bound in the range $T_K < T \leq T_c(m)$. This means that in this range, the state with the highest probability or lowest free energy (for a given *T*) completely dominates the contribution to $\Sigma^{\text{Renyi}}(m,T)$.

The above observations also hold for the p-spin model, as we derive in section 4.

3.5 Special case of the REM

As explained above, the RFEM reduces to the Random Energy Model when $s_0 = 0$ and $\sigma = 0$. In that case we simply have $T_c(m) = m T_K = m J_0 / \sqrt{2 \log 2}$. This can be readily seen from the fact that, when $f_\alpha = \varepsilon_\alpha$ is temperature-independent, the cloned partition function in Eq. (43) satisfies Z(m, T) = Z(m = 1, T/m).

As expected, the complexity becomes equal to the thermodynamic total entropy,

$$\Sigma = \log 2 - \frac{J_0^2}{2T^2} = s_{\text{tot}},$$
(55)

while the vibrational entropy in Eq. (51) vanishes, $s_{vib} = 0$. The Rényi complexities in Eq. (53) read

$$\Sigma^{\text{Renyi}}(m,T) = \begin{cases} 0, & \text{if } T \leq T_K, \\ \frac{mJ_0^2}{2(m-1)T^2} \left(1 - \frac{T}{T_K}\right)^2, & \text{if } T_K < T \leq m T_K, \\ \log 2 - \frac{mJ_0^2}{2T^2}, & \text{if } m T_K \leq T, \end{cases}$$
(56)

and are plotted in Fig. 1b.

One may think that the fact that T_K does not depend on m is at odds with the phase diagram drawn by Gardner and Derrida in terms of the number of replicas versus temperature [94]. This difference comes from the fact that they studied the thermodynamics of $\log Z(m)$ (m = v in their paper) while our Rényi setting uses $\log Z(m)$. As will be clear for the p-spin model, the former involves a replica symmetric (RS) transition in the regime of $T_K < T \le mT_K$ when m > 1. Yet, RS is not the correct saddle point to compute $\log Z(m)$, and we need a 1RSB solution even in the liquid phase. We also note that $\log Z(m)$ is related to the scaled cumulant generating function in large deviation theory [77–80], which encodes sample-to-sample fluctuations of (total) free energy density.



Figure 1: Rényi complexities for the RFEM model in the limit $s_0 \rightarrow 0$. The solid (dashed) curves correspond to the regimes below (above) $T_c(m)$ in Eq. (53).

4 *p*-spin spherical model

4.1 Definition of the model

We next study the *p*-spin spherical model [70], defined by the Hamiltonian,

$$H = -\sum_{1 \le i_1 < \dots < i_p \le N} J_{i_1 \cdots i_p} \sigma_{i_1} \cdots \sigma_{i_p} - h \sum_{i=1}^N \sigma_i, \quad p \ge 3,$$
(57)

with *N* continuous spin variables $\sigma_i \in \mathbb{R}$ that satisfy the spherical constraint $\sum_{i=1}^N \sigma_i^2 = N$. The $J_{i_1 \dots i_n}$ are frozen random couplings drawn from

$$\rho(J_{i_1\cdots i_p}) = \sqrt{\frac{N^{p-1}}{\pi p!}} \exp\left[-\frac{1}{2} \frac{2N^{p-1}(J_{i_1\cdots i_p})^2}{p!}\right].$$
(58)

For introductions to the *p*-spin model see e.g., Refs. [75, 80, 82]. We will focus mainly on the case p = 3 with no external field, h = 0. In that case the Kauzmann and mode-coupling transition temperatures are given respectively by $T_K \approx 0.586$ and $T_{\text{mct}} = \sqrt{3/8} \approx 0.612$.

4.2 Replica computation of the Rényi complexity

We recall that the goal is to compute the following Rényi complexity:

$$\Sigma^{\text{Renyi}}(m) = \frac{1}{N(1-m)} \overline{\log \sum_{\alpha} (p_{\alpha})^{m}} = \frac{1}{N(1-m)} \log \sum_{\alpha} \left(\frac{e^{-\beta N f_{\alpha}(T)}}{Z(m=1)}\right)^{m}$$
$$= \frac{1}{N(1-m)} \left[\overline{\log Z(m)} - m \overline{\log Z(m=1)}\right]$$
$$= \frac{m}{m-1} \left[\beta \phi(m) - \beta \phi(m=1)\right].$$
(59)

Thus, the main task here is to compute $\beta \phi(m) = -\frac{1}{mN} \overline{\log Z(m)}$, which requires the replica trick:

$$\overline{\log Z(m)} = \lim_{n \to 0} \frac{1}{n} \log \overline{(Z(m))^n}.$$
(60)

Using standard techniques (see Ref. [82]), one can express $\overline{(Z(m))^n}$ by

$$\overline{(Z(m))^n} = \left(\prod_{a \neq b} \int dO_{ab}\right) \exp\left[-NG(\{O_{ab}\})\right],$$
(61)

$$G(\{O_{ab}\}) = -\frac{\beta^2}{4} \sum_{a,b}^{mn} (O_{ab})^p - \frac{1}{2} \log \det O - \frac{mn}{2} (1 + \log 2\pi),$$
(62)

where $G({O_{ab}})$ is the action and O_{ab} is (the elements of) the $mn \times mn$ overlap matrix. The above expressions are obtained by replacing n by mn in the standard computation for the p-spin model reviewed in Ref. [82]: the system is now composed of m clones, each having n replicas. We note that the number of replicas per clone, n, arises from the replica trick in Eq. (60), with the limit $n \rightarrow 0$ applied afterward, whereas the number of clones, m, remains a fixed parameter. Thus, clones are sometime referred to as real replicas [71], to distinguish them from the usual replicas counted by n. Different values of m will be explored in the phase diagram (see below).

4.2.1 Replica Ansatz

The overlaps entering the matrix *O* are then non-trivial, even above T_K , and should be carefully determined. Following Refs. [71,95], we assume that *O* is given by a $m \times m$ block matrix (m = 3 in the example below),

$$O = \begin{bmatrix} Q & P & P \\ \hline P & Q & P \\ \hline P & P & Q \end{bmatrix},$$
(63)

where *Q* and *P* are $n \times n$ matrices. *Q* characterizes overlaps between replicas from the same clone, whereas *P* represents overlaps between replicas from different clones. Under this assumption, one can express the terms in Eq. (62) by *Q* and *P* as follows.

$$\sum_{a,b}^{mn} (O_{ab})^p = m \sum_{a,b}^n (Q_{ab})^p + m(m-1) \sum_{a,b}^n (P_{ab})^p,$$

$$\log \det Q = \log \left[\det \left((Q-P)^{m-1} \right) \det \left(Q + (m-1)P \right) \right]$$
(64)

$$= (m-1)\log\det(Q-P) + \log\det(Q+(m-1)P).$$
(65)

Hence, Eq. (62) becomes

$$G(\{Q_{ab}\}, \{P_{ab}\}) = -\frac{\beta^2}{4} \left[m \sum_{a,b}^n (Q_{ab})^p + m(m-1) \sum_{a,b}^n (P_{ab})^p \right]$$
(66)
$$-\frac{1}{2}(m-1)\log\det(Q-P) - \frac{1}{2}\log\det(Q+(m-1)P) - \frac{mn}{2}(1+\log 2\pi),$$

which is valid for generic *Q* and *P*.

We now make further assumptions in the form of Q and P. In particular, we consider the following 1RSB form for Q and P [71,95], composed of submatrices:

$$Q^{1\text{RSB}} = \begin{bmatrix} 1 & q_1 & q_1 & q_0 & q_0 & q_0 \\ q_1 & 1 & q_1 & q_0 & q_0 & q_0 \\ q_1 & q_1 & 1 & q_0 & q_0 & q_0 \\ \hline q_0 & q_0 & q_0 & q_1 & 1 & q_1 \\ q_0 & q_0 & q_0 & q_1 & q_1 & 1 \end{bmatrix}, \qquad P^{1\text{RSB}} = \begin{bmatrix} p_2 & p_1 & p_1 & p_0 & p_0 & p_0 \\ p_1 & p_2 & p_1 & p_0 & p_0 & p_0 \\ \hline p_1 & p_1 & p_2 & p_0 & p_0 & p_0 \\ \hline p_0 & p_0 & p_0 & p_1 & p_2 & p_1 \\ p_0 & p_0 & p_0 & p_0 & p_1 & p_2 & p_1 \\ \hline p_0 & p_0 & p_0 & p_1 & p_1 & p_2 \end{bmatrix}.$$
(67)



Each submatrix has size $x \times x$ (n = 6 and x = 3 in the above example). We assume that Q^{1RSB} and P^{1RSB} share the same value of parameter x.

For $Q^{1\text{RSB}}$, the diagonal elements correspond to the overlap between the same replicas from the same clone, which is set to one. Off-diagonal elements instead correspond to overlaps between different replicas from the same clone, parameterized by q_0 and q_1 . For $P^{1\text{RSB}}$, instead, the diagonal elements p_2 correspond to the overlap between the same replica index yet from different clones. Off-diagonal elements, p_0 and p_1 , are overlaps between different replicas from different clones. Note that when computing the partition function by the saddle-point approximation (see next subsection), the overlaps, as well as the submatrix size x, become variational parameters, whereas the number of clones m remains fixed.

We next compute the terms in Eq. (66) using the 1RSB matrices Q^{1RSB} and P^{1RSB} . One finds

$$\sum_{a,b}^{n} \left(Q_{ab}^{1\text{RSB}}\right)^{p} = n + n(x-1)(q_{1})^{p} + n(n-x)(q_{0})^{p},$$
(68)

$$\sum_{a,b}^{n} \left(P_{ab}^{1\text{RSB}} \right)^{p} = n(p_{2})^{p} + n(x-1)(p_{1})^{p} + n(n-x)(p_{0})^{p} , \qquad (69)$$

and

$$\log \det \left(Q^{1\text{RSB}} - P^{1\text{RSB}} \right) = d_1 \log \Lambda_1 + d_2 \log \Lambda_2 + d_3 \log \Lambda_3 + n \log(1 - p_2), \tag{70}$$

where Λ_1 , Λ_2 , and Λ_3 are eigenvalues of $(Q^{1KSB} - P^{1KSB})/(1-p_2)$, given by

$$\Lambda_1 = \frac{1 - (q_1 - p_1) - p_2}{1 - p_2},\tag{71}$$

$$\Lambda_2 = \Lambda_1 + x \frac{(q_1 - p_1) - (q_0 - p_0)}{1 - p_2}, \tag{72}$$

$$\Lambda_3 = \Lambda_2 + n \frac{q_0 - p_0}{1 - p_2}, \tag{73}$$

with degeneracies $d_1 = n(1 - x^{-1})$, $d_2 = n/x - 1$, and $d_3 = 1$. Similarly, one obtains $\log \det \left(Q^{1\text{RSB}} + (m-1)P^{1\text{RSB}}\right) = d_1 \log \Lambda'_1 + d_2 \log \Lambda'_2 + d_3 \log \Lambda'_3 + n \log (1 + (m-1)p_2)$, (74) where Λ'_1 , Λ'_2 , and Λ'_3 are the eigenvalues of $\left(Q^{1\text{RSB}} + (m-1)P^{1\text{RSB}}\right)/(1 + (m-1)p_2)$, given by

$$\Lambda_1' = \frac{1 - q_1 - (m - 1)p_1 + (m - 1)p_2}{1 + (m - 1)p_2},$$
(75)

$$\Lambda_2' = \Lambda_1' + x \frac{q_1 + (m-1)p_1 - q_0 - (m-1)p_0}{1 + (m-1)p_2},$$
(76)

$$\Lambda'_{3} = \Lambda'_{2} + n \frac{q_{0} + (m-1)p_{0}}{1 + (m-1)p_{2}}.$$
(77)

The case of zero external field, that we consider here, corresponds to setting $q_0 = 0$ and $p_0 = 0$. In this case, the *n* dependence in the action factorizes as $G(\{Q_{ab}^{1RSB}\}, \{P_{ab}^{1RSB}\}) = G(n, m, x, q_1, p_1, p_2) = n g(m, x, q_1, p_1, p_2)$. Here, $g(m, x, q_1, p_1, p_2)$ is given by

$$g(m, x, q_1, p_1, p_2) = -\frac{m\beta^2}{4} [1 + (x - 1)(q_1)^p + (m - 1)(p_2)^p + (m - 1)(x - 1)(p_1)^p] - \frac{(m - 1)}{2} [(1 - x^{-1})\log(1 - (q_1 - p_1) - p_2) + x^{-1}\log\eta_0] - \frac{1}{2} [(1 - x^{-1})\log\eta_1 + x^{-1}\log\eta_2] - \frac{m}{2} (1 + \log 2\pi),$$
(78)

where we introduce

$$\eta_0 = 1 + (x - 1)(q_1 - p_1) - p_2, \tag{79}$$

$$\eta_1 = 1 - q_1 - (m - 1)p_1 + (m - 1)p_2, \tag{80}$$

$$\eta_2 = 1 + (x-1)q_1 + (m-1)(x-1)p_1 + (m-1)p_2.$$
(81)

4.2.2 Saddle-point solutions

Having prepared all detailed equations for the *p*-spin model, we now perform the saddle-point evaluation for $\overline{(Z(m))^n}$ when $N \gg 1$ under the above 1RSB Ansatz:

$$\overline{(Z(m))^{n}} \approx \exp\left[-N \operatorname{extr}_{x,q_{1},p_{1},p_{2}} \{G(n,m,x,q_{1},p_{1},p_{2})\}\right]$$
$$= \exp\left[-nN \operatorname{extr}_{x,q_{1},p_{1},p_{2}} \{g(m,x,q_{1},p_{1},p_{2})\}\right].$$
(82)

Consequently, we obtain the free energy per spin, $\beta \phi(m)$, as

$$\beta\phi(m) = -\frac{1}{mN} \overline{\log Z(m)} = -\frac{1}{mN} \lim_{n \to 0} \frac{1}{n} \log \overline{(Z(m))^n}$$
$$= m^{-1} \underset{x,q_1,p_1,p_2}{\text{extr}} \{g(m, x, q_1, p_1, p_2)\}.$$
(83)

The second term in the Rényi entropy in Eq. (59) is then

$$\beta \phi(m=1) = \exp_{x,q_1} \{g(m=1,x,q_1)\}, \qquad (84)$$
$$g(m=1,x,q_1) = -\frac{\beta^2}{4} [1 + (x-1)(q_1)^p] - \frac{1}{2} [(1-x^{-1})\log(1-q_1) + x^{-1}\log(1 + (x-1)q_1)] - \frac{1}{2} (1 + \log 2\pi). \qquad (85)$$

When $T_K \leq T$ the solution is

$$\beta\phi(m=1) = g(m=1, x_* = 1, q_{1*} = 0) = -\frac{\beta^2}{4} - \frac{1}{2}(1 + \log 2\pi).$$
(86)

Eventually, we are interested in computing the Rényi complexity for fixed m, as a function of the clone overlap p_2 , since this corresponds to the free energy difference as shown in Eq. (28), namely,

$$\Sigma^{\text{Renyi}}(m, p_2) = \frac{m}{m-1} \left[\beta \phi(m, p_2) - \beta \phi(m=1) \right],$$
(87)

where $\beta \phi(m, p_2)$ is given by

$$\beta\phi(m, p_2) = m^{-1} \underset{x, q_1, p_1}{\text{extr}} \{g(m, x, q_1, p_1, p_2)\}.$$
(88)

Thus computing $\Sigma^{\text{Renyi}}(m, p_2)$ boils down to finding x_*, q_{1*} , and p_{1*} which extremize the function $g(m, x, q_1, p_1, p_2)$, given *m* and p_2 . We solved the coupled saddle-point equations numerically and analytically, which leads to the following three distinct regimes, depending on the value of *m* and p_2 .

- RS regime: $x_* = 1$ (equivalently, $q_{1*} = p_{1*} = 0$).
- RSB_{*a*} regime: $x_* < 1$ and $q_{1*} > p_{1*} > 0$.



Figure 2: Phase diagrams of the spherical p = 3 spin model for three different temperatures, $T_K < T = 0.6 < T_{mct}$ (a), $T_{mct} < T = 0.7$ (b), and $T_{mct} < T = 0.75$ (c). $p_{2,EA}$ locates the local minimum of $\Sigma^{\text{Renyi}}(m, p_2)$, and lies either in the RS or in the RSB_b regimes. Note that the line m = 1 always lies in the RS regime, so that the (Shannon) complexity Σ is given at all T by the RS solution.

• RSB_b regime: $x_* < 1$ and $q_{1*} = p_{1*} > 0$.

The phase diagram in the *m* versus p_2 plane for three values of *T* is shown in Fig. 2. The boundary between RS and either RSB_a or RSB_b is denoted as $p_2^{(1)}(m)$, whereas the boundary between RSB_a and RSB_b is denoted as $p_2^{(2)}(m)$.

To better understand the phase diagram, we now monitor the solutions, x_* , q_{1*} , and p_{1*} , along representative paths in the phase diagram, m = 2.5 at $T = 0.6 < T_{mct}$ in Fig. 3a and at $T = 0.75 > T_{mct}$ in Fig. 3b. For T = 0.6, at low values of p_2 the trivial solution is $x_* = 1$ (equivalently, $q_{1*} = p_{1*} = 0$), which corresponds to the replica symmetric (RS) Ansatz (RS regime). At intermediate values of p_2 with $p_2^{(1)} < p_2 < p_2^{(2)}$, a non-trivial, one-step replica symmetry broken solution appears with $x_* < 1$ and $q_{1*} > p_{1*} > 0$ (RSB_a regime). At high values of $p_2 > p_2^{(2)}$, the solutions, q_{1*} and p_{1*} , merge, while $x_* < 1$ (RSB_b regime). As we present in details in Appendix A (for the case of p = 3), both the RS and RSB_b solutions can be found analytically. In the intermediate RSB_a regime instead, we resorted to numerical extremization.

At high enough temperature, e.g., at $T = 0.7 > T_{\text{mct}}$ shown in Fig. 3b, the intermediate RSB_{*a*} regime disappears, as is also visible in Fig. 2c. Hence $x_* < 1$ and $q_{1*} = p_{1*} > 0$ above $p_2^{(1)}$.

Once the saddle points have been identified, we obtain $\Sigma^{\text{Renyi}}(m, p_2)$ as a function of p_2 . Figure 4 shows $\Sigma^{\text{Renyi}}(m, p_2)$ for several values of m and T, where the circles are the numerical solutions, while the dashed and solids curves correspond to the analytic solutions from the RS and RSB_b regimes, respectively. The analytic solutions reproduce correctly numerical solutions in the range of low (RS) and high (RSB_b) p_2 values, while they do not capture the intermediate values of p_2 (RSB_a). This is especially visible at higher m and lower temperatures, reflecting the phase diagram in Fig. 2. Importantly, we find that the value $p_{2,\text{EA}}(T)$ that locates the local minimum of $\Sigma^{\text{Renyi}}(m, p_2)$ lies either in the RS or RSB_b region (as shown in Fig. 2 as dashed lines). Therefore, the Rényi complexity, $\Sigma^{\text{Renyi}}(m, T) = \Sigma^{\text{Renyi}}(m, p_{2,\text{EA}}(T))$, can be computed analytically for all m.

Finally, we plot $\Sigma^{\text{Renyi}}(m, T) = \Sigma^{\text{Renyi}}(m, p_{2,\text{EA}}(T))$ in Fig. 5, where $p_{2,\text{EA}}(T)$ is determined in the RS and RBS_b regimes. We find that $\Sigma^{\text{Renyi}}(m, T)$, calculated using the RS solutions (dashed curves), decreases as *T* decreases in a concave way and becomes zero above T_K for m > 1. To compute the Rényi complexity correctly, the RSB_b solution (solid curves) must be used. This solution appears below an *m*-dependent temperature, $T_c(m)$, defined by Eq. (A.35) in Appendix A. With the RSB_b solution, $\Sigma^{\text{Renyi}}(m, T)$ decreases in a convex way at lower tem-



Figure 3: Saddle points, x_* (triangles), q_{1*} (squares), and p_{1*} (diamond), as functions of p_2 for a given m = 2.5, below (a) and above (b) T_{mct} . The dashed and solid curves correspond to the analytical solutions obtained in the RS and RSB_b regimes, respectively.



Figure 4: $\Sigma^{\text{Renyi}}(m, p_2)$ with different indices m, as functions of p_2 , for varying temperatures. In each case we show $\Sigma^{\text{Renyi}}(m, p_2)$ computed from numerical minimization (circles), as well as the analytic solutions in the RS (dashed) and RSB_b (solid) regimes. There is an expected discrepancy between the numerical points and the curves in the RSB_a regime where none of the analytic solutions hold. In the $m \to 1$ limit, $\Sigma^{\text{Renyi}}(m, p_2)$ coincides with Σ given by Eq. (A.9).

peratures and becomes zero at the same temperature, $T_K = T_c(m = 1)$, regardless of the value of *m*. This behavior is also observed in the RFEM, as discussed in Sec. 3. In Fig. 6 we show larger values of *m*, on the full temperature range $T_K < T < T_{\text{max}}$, where T_{max} is the maximum temperature at which the local minimum and hence $p_{2,\text{EA}}$ exist. (cf. A.2).

Besides, we show in Sec. A.2 of Appendix A that, as was made explicit for the RFEM (see Eq. (54)), the Rényi complexity below $T_c(m)$ is essentially given by $\Sigma_{\infty}^{\text{Renyi}}(T)$ (min-entropy), namely,

$$\Sigma^{\text{Renyi}}(m,T) = \frac{m}{m-1} \Sigma_{\infty}^{\text{Renyi}}(T) \qquad \left(T_K < T < T_c(m), \, m > 1\right). \tag{89}$$

 $\Sigma^{\text{Renyi}}(m, T)$ saturates the upper bound of the general inequality, Eq. (22), derived within information theory. Therefore, as discussed in the RFEM case, the state with the highest probability or lowest free energy (at a given *T*) entirely dominates the contribution to $\Sigma^{\text{Renyi}}(m, T)$. This result provides us with an information-theoretic interpretation of the RSB_b regime.



Figure 5: Rényi complexity for different indices m, as functions of T. Above $T_c(m)$, Σ^{Renyi} is computed by using the RS solution in Eq. (A.7) (dashed-curves), which vanishes above T_K . Below $T_c(m)$, the RSB_b solution using Eq. (A.29) is needed to compute Σ^{Renyi} (solid-curves). We also plot the (Shannon) complexity Σ as the black dashed curve. The locations of $T_K = T_c(m \to 1)$ and $T_c(m = 1.08)$ are indicated with vertical arrows.

We can rewrite Eq. (89) in two interesting ways. First we can express all Rényi complexities for m > 1 in terms of the Rényi complexity with m = 2 over a restricted temperature range,

$$\Sigma^{\text{Renyi}}(m,T) = \frac{m}{2(m-1)} \Sigma^{\text{Renyi}}(m=2,T), \qquad T_K < T \le \min\{T_c(m), T_c(m=2)\}.$$
(90)

As mentioned before, the Rényi complexity with index m = 2 corresponds to the annealed Franz-Parisi potential (see Eq. (29)) which is the easiest to compute in numerical simulations. Moreover, Eq. (89) implies that the ratio of Rényi complexities with different indices, m_1 and m_2 , with $1 < m_1 < m_2$ is a constant below $T_c(m_1)$,

$$\Sigma^{\text{Renyi}}(m_1, T) / \Sigma^{\text{Renyi}}(m_2, T) = \frac{m_1(m_2 - 1)}{m_2(m_1 - 1)}, \qquad T_K < T \le T_c(m_1).$$
(91)

In numerical experiments, this could be used to detect the transition point, $T_c(m)$, from the RS to RSB_b regimes, provided that Eq. (89) would hold beyond the mean-field limit.

5 Conclusion and discussion

We have computed the Rényi entropy version of complexity, Rényi complexity, for prototypical mean-field disordered models: the random energy model, the random free energy model, and the *p*-spin spherical model. We first demonstrated that the Rényi complexity with Rényi index *m* is linked to the free energy difference of the generalized *m*-component annealed Franz-Parisi potential. Detailed calculations of Rényi complexity for the random energy model and random free energy model were performed without using the replica trick, yet these computations suggest that replica symmetry-breaking solutions are required even in the liquid phase. We then performed replica computations for the *p*-spin spherical model using techniques involving *m*



Figure 6: Rényi complexity with large indices for $T_K < T < T_{max}$.

clones (real replicas) and *n* replicas. We confirmed that indeed replica symmetry-breaking solutions are needed in the liquid phase when m > 1. All models studied consistently exhibit that all Rényi complexities with m > 1 vanish at the same Kauzmann transition temperature T_K , separating the liquid and glass phases, irrespective of the value of *m*. This finding suggests that the Rényi complexity is also a useful observable for estimating or locating T_K in practical applications when measured in the liquid phase and extrapolated toward lower temperatures. Besides, the RSB_b solution (in the liquid phase) saturates the upper bound of a general inequality satisfied by Rényi entropies in information theory.

For practical measurements of Rényi complexity, through Eq. (29), one can compute the *m*component annealed Franz-Parisi potential, which can be achieved by a generalization of what has been done numerically, e.g., for glass-forming liquids [36–38]. However, our mean-field computations in this paper suggest that sampling becomes more challenging when *T* is low and *m* is large, due to the underlying putative replica symmetry breaking (RSB) at $T_c(m)$, at least at the mean-field level. It would be interesting to investigate whether the features observed in our mean-field study persist in finite-dimensional systems. Kurchan and Levine proposed a different way to measure the Rényi complexity by enumerating frequently appearing local patches in amorphous configurations. In principle, this method would not be affected by the sampling problem (in terms of measuring Rényi complexity), and is insightful as it connects a real-space perspective (an inherently finite-dimensional property) with Rényi complexity. It could also allow one to verify whether the relation between the Rényi complexities with arbitrary index *m* and the annealed Franz-Parisi potential shown in Eq. (90), as well as Eq. (91), hold in finite-dimensional systems.

In this paper, we considered mainly the case m > 1, motivated by the practical use of measurement of the Rényi entropy with, say, m = 2, 3, ... In general, varying the Rényi index m from the Shannon limit $m \rightarrow 1$ corresponds to biasing (m > 1) or unbiasing (m < 1) the original probability distribution. Thus, similar to the large deviation studies, it is interesting to extend our computation to 0 < m < 1 (or even negative m). It would also be interesting to compute the Rényi complexity for more complicated mean-field models, such as the mixed p-spin model [75, 96, 97], and replica liquid theory [98], where the complexity plays a crucial role in understanding the glassy behavior of the system.

This paper demonstrates a strong connection between the Rényi entropy in information theory and techniques used in the physics of disordered systems. We expect that further transfer of knowledge and techniques, leveraging mathematical equivalence, will continue to advance both fields.

Acknowledgments

We thank Ludovic Berthier, Silvio Franz, Jorge Kurchan, Mauro Pastore, and Gilles Tarjus for interesting discussions. We are also grateful to Silvio Franz for sharing his extremization code with us.

Funding information NJ and MO have been supported by a grant from MIAI@Grenoble Alpes and the Agence Nationale de la Recherche under France 2030 with the reference ANR-23-IACL-0006.

A Analytical solution of the *p*-spin model

In this appendix, we describe the detailed calculations leading to the determination of the saddle-point solutions. In particular, we give the analytical solution for $\Sigma^{\text{Renyi}}(m, T)$, in the case of p = 3.

We wish to find the saddle-point solution for $g(m, x, q_1, p_1, p_2)$ in Eq. (78), given *m* and p_2 . The derivatives of $g(m, x, q_1, p_1, p_2)$ with respect to x, q_1, p_1 , and p_2 are respectively given by

$$\frac{\partial g(m, x, q_1, p_1, p_2)}{\partial x} = -\frac{m\mu}{2p} \left[(q_1)^p + (m-1)(p_1)^p \right] - \frac{(m-1)}{2x^2} \log\left(\frac{1 - (q_1 - p_1) - p_2}{\eta_0}\right) \\ - \frac{(m-1)(q_1 - p_1)}{2x\eta_0} - \frac{1}{2x^2} \log(\eta_1/\eta_2) - \frac{q_1 + (m-1)p_1}{2x\eta_2},$$
(A.1)

$$\frac{\partial g(m,x,q_1,p_1,p_2)}{\partial q_1} = \frac{(1-x)}{2} \bigg[m\mu(q_1)^{p-1} - \frac{(m-1)(q_1-p_1)}{\eta_0(1-(q_1-p_1)-p_2)} - \frac{q_1+(m-1)p_1}{\eta_1\eta_2} \bigg],$$
(A.2)

$$\frac{\partial g(m, x, q_1, p_1, p_2)}{\partial p_1} = \frac{(1-x)(m-1)}{2} \bigg[m\mu(p_1)^{p-1} - \frac{q_1 + (m-1)p_1}{\eta_1\eta_2} + \frac{q_1 - p_1}{\eta_0(1 - (q_1 - p_1) - p_2)} \bigg], \quad (A.3)$$

$$\frac{\partial g(m, x, q_1, p_1, p_2)}{\partial p_2} = \frac{m-1}{2} \left[-m\mu (p_2)^{p-1} + \frac{1}{x\eta_0} + \frac{1-x}{x\eta_1} \frac{1}{\eta_1} - \frac{1}{x\eta_2} + \frac{x-1}{x} \frac{1}{1-(q_1-p_1)-p_2} \right], \quad (A.4)$$

where $\mu = \beta^2 p/2$ and

$$\eta_0 = 1 - p_2 + (x - 1)(q_1 - p_1), \tag{A.5a}$$

$$\eta_1 = 1 + (m-1)p_2 - (m-1)p_1 - q_1, \qquad (A.5b)$$

$$\eta_2 = 1 + (m-1)p_2 + (m-1)(x-1)p_1 + (x-1)q_1.$$
(A.5c)

A.1 RS solution

One can easily check that the saddle-point conditions given by Eqs. (A.1), (A.2), and (A.3) have the trivial solution, $x_* = 1$ (or $q_{1*} = 0$ and $p_{1*} = 0$), which corresponds to the replica symmetric Ansatz. Hence, for m > 0 with $m \neq 1$, the last variational equation in Eq. (A.4) becomes

$$\mu(p_2)^{p-1} = \frac{p_2}{(1-p_2)[1+(m-1)p_2]}.$$
(A.6)



 $p_{2*} = 0$ is the trivial solution of Eq. (A.6), which corresponds to the liquid state. Yet, we wish to find a non-trivial solution in the local minimum of $g(m, x_* = 1, q_{1*} = 0, p_{1*} = 0, p_2)$, which corresponds to the Edwards-Anderson parameter, $p_{2,EA} > 0$, characterizing the metastable glass state. For p = 3 the RS solution then reads

$$x_*^{\rm RS} = 1, \tag{A.7a}$$

$$q_{1*}^{\rm RS} = p_{1*}^{\rm RS} = 0, \tag{A.7b}$$

$$p_{2,\text{EA}}^{\text{RS}}(m,T) = R_1 \left[-\frac{3}{2}\beta^2(m-1), \frac{3}{2}\beta^2(m-2), \frac{3}{2}\beta^2, -1 \right],$$
(A.7c)

where R_1 is the real root in Eq. (A.37) of the order-3 polynomial in Eq. (A.6). From Eq. (A.6) one can also obtain a generalized *m*-dependent dynamic transition temperature, $T_d(m)$, below which the local minimum appears. $T_d(m)$ is given by

$$T_d(m) = \frac{\sqrt{3}m}{\sqrt{4[1+m(m-1)]^{3/2} - (4m^3 - 6m^2 - 6m + 4)}}.$$
 (A.8)

The mode-coupling transition temperature is recovered as $T_{mct} = \lim_{m \to 1} T_d(m)$.

When $m \rightarrow 1$, we obtain the complexity as

$$\Sigma(p_{2,\text{EA}}^{\text{RS}}) = \lim_{m \to 1} \frac{m}{m-1} \Big[\beta \phi(m, p_{2,\text{EA}}^{\text{RS}}) - \beta \phi(m=1) \Big]$$

= $-\frac{\beta^2}{4} (p_{2,\text{EA}}^{\text{RS}})^p - \frac{1}{2} \log(1 - p_{2,\text{EA}}^{\text{RS}}) - \frac{p_{2,\text{EA}}^{\text{RS}}}{2},$ (A.9)

where we used Eq. (86) and L'Hopital's rule to evaluate the limit. In that case Eq. (A.6) becomes an order-2 polynomial and

$$p_{2,\text{EA}}^{\text{RS}}(T) = \frac{1}{2} + \frac{1}{2}\sqrt{1 - \frac{8T^2}{3}}.$$
 (A.10)

A.2 RSB_b solution

Finding non-trivial solutions, namely, $x_* < 1$, $q_{1*} > 0$, and $p_{1*} > 0$ requires solving the coupled saddle-point equations given by Eqs. (A.1-A.4). When $m \neq 1$, they become

$$0 = \frac{m\mu}{p} [(q_1)^p + (m-1)(p_1)^p] + \frac{(m-1)}{x^2} \log\left(\frac{1 - (q_1 - p_1) - p_2}{\eta_0}\right) + \frac{(m-1)(q_1 - p_1)}{x\eta_0} + x^{-2} \log(\eta_1/\eta_2) + \frac{q_1 + (m-1)p_1}{x\eta_2},$$
(A.11)

$$0 = m\mu(q_1)^{p-1} - \frac{(m-1)(q_1-p_1)}{\eta_0(1-(q_1-p_1)-p_2)} - \frac{q_1+(m-1)p_1}{\eta_1\eta_2},$$
(A.12)

$$0 = m\mu(p_1)^{p-1} - \frac{q_1 + (m-1)p_1}{\eta_1\eta_2} + \frac{q_1 - p_1}{\eta_0(1 - (q_1 - p_1) - p_2)},$$
(A.13)

$$0 = -m\mu p_2^{p-1} + \frac{1}{x\eta_0} + \frac{1-x}{x}\frac{1}{\eta_1} - \frac{1}{x\eta_2} + \frac{x-1}{x}\frac{1}{1-(q_1-p_1)-p_2}.$$
 (A.14)

While a fully general analytical solution to the above equations is out of reach, they can be solved in the RSB_b regime, where $q_{1*} = p_{1*} > 0$. This allows us to compute analytically the Rényi complexities $\Sigma^{\text{Renyi}}(m, T)$, as the location of the local minimum, $p_{2,\text{EA}}$, of $\Sigma^{\text{Renyi}}(m, p_2)$ is always located in the RS or RSB_b regimes (cf. Fig. 2 and Fig. 4).

When $q_1 = p_1$ and for m > 0 with $m \neq 1$, Eqs. (A.11-A.14) reduce to

$$\frac{\mu}{p}(q_1)^p = -\frac{1}{x m} \frac{q_1}{\eta_2} - \frac{1}{m^2 x^2} \log(\eta_1/\eta_2), \qquad (A.15)$$

$$\mu(q_1)^{p-1} = \frac{q_1}{\eta_1 \eta_2},\tag{A.16}$$

$$\mu(p_2)^{p-1} = \frac{q_1}{\eta_1 \eta_2} + \frac{1}{m} \frac{\eta_1 - \eta_0}{\eta_0 \eta_1}, \qquad (A.17)$$

and Eqs. (A.5) to

$$\eta_1 = 1 - mq_1 + (m - 1)p_2, \tag{A.18}$$

$$\eta_2 = 1 + m(x-1)q_1 + (m-1)p_2.$$
(A.19)

Equations (A.15) and (A.16) can be rewritten as

$$\frac{(1-y)^2}{py} + \log y + 1 - y = 0, \qquad (A.20)$$

$$\mu(q_1)^{p-2}(\eta_1)^2 - y = 0, \qquad (A.21)$$

where $y = \eta_1/\eta_2$. For a given *p*, one can obtain *y* by solving Eq. (A.20) via, e.g., the bisection method. For p = 3, $y \approx 0.3549927$. Then Eq. (A.21) gives rise to the solution, $q_{1*}(m, T, p_2)$. Finally, we obtain x_* by inverting the relation, $y = \eta_1/\eta_2$, and find

$$x_*(m, T, p_2) = \frac{(1-y)(1-mq_{1*}+(m-1)p_2)}{myq_{1*}}.$$
 (A.22)

We next find the Edwards-Anderson parameter $p_{2,EA}$, locating the local minimum associated with the metastable glass state. Subtracting Eq. (A.16) from Eq. (A.17) gives

$$\mu \left[(p_2)^{p-1} - (q_1)^{p-1} \right] = \frac{p_2 - q_1}{\eta_0 \eta_1} \,. \tag{A.23}$$

We now specialize to the case of p = 3, where the above equation becomes

$$\mu(p_2 - q_1)(p_2 + q_1) = \frac{p_2 - q_1}{\eta_0 \eta_1}.$$
(A.24)

One solution is $p_2 = q_1$. We argue that this is the only correct solution (using proof by contradiction). Indeed if $p_2 \neq q_1$ we have

$$\mu(p_2 + q_1) = \frac{1}{\eta_0 \eta_1} \Leftrightarrow \mu(p_2 + q_1)(1 - p_2)(1 + (m - 1)p_2 - mq_1) - 1 = 0.$$
(A.25)

This is a second order polynomial for q_1 . However one can check that the discriminant,

$$\Delta = \mu^2 (p_2 - 1)^4 + 4 \, m \, \mu (p_2 - 1) \left[1 + \mu \, p_2 (p_2 - 1) (1 + (m - 1) p_2) \right], \tag{A.26}$$

is negative for all p_2 (for arbitrary values of β , *m*), so that there cannot exist any real solution for q_1 if $p_2 \neq q_1$. Therefore $p_2 = q_1$.

Assuming then that $p_2 = q_1$, we can rewrite Eq. (A.21) as

$$\mu p_2 (1 - p_2)^2 - y = 0. \tag{A.27}$$

The order-3 polynomial has the solution $p_{2,EA}(T) = R_2[\mu, -2\mu, \mu, -y]$, which is independent of *m*.

We then summarize the RSB_b solution for p = 3, by expressing $x_*^{\text{RSB}_b}$, $q_{1*}^{\text{RSB}_b}$, and $p_{1*}^{\text{RSB}_b}$ as a function of p_2 ,

$$q_{1*}^{\text{RSB}_b}(m,\beta,p_2) = p_{1*}^{\text{RSB}_b}(m,\beta,p_2)$$

= $R_2 \left[\frac{3}{2} \beta^2 m^2, -3 m \beta^2 (1 + [m-1]p_2), \frac{3}{2} \beta^2 (1 + [m-1]p_2)^2, -y \right], \quad (A.28a)$
 $x_*^{\text{RSB}_b}(m,\beta,p_2) = \frac{1-y}{y} \frac{1 + (m-1)p_2 - m q_1^{\text{RSB}_b}(m,\beta,p_2)}{m q_1^{\text{RSB}_b}(m,\beta,p_2)}, \quad (A.28b)$

and as a function of $\beta = 1/T$,

$$q_{1*}^{\text{RSB}_b}(\beta) = p_{1*}^{\text{RSB}_b}(\beta) = p_{2,\text{EA}}^{\text{RSB}_b}(\beta),$$
 (A.29a)

$$p_{2,\text{EA}}^{\text{RSB}_b}(\beta) = R_2 \left[\frac{3}{2} \beta^2, -3\beta^2, \frac{3}{2} \beta^2, -y \right], \qquad (A.29b)$$

$$x_*^{\text{RSB}_b}(m,\beta) = \frac{1-y}{y} \frac{1-p_{2,\text{EA}}^{\text{RSB}_b}(\beta)}{m p_{2,\text{EA}}^{\text{RSB}_b}(\beta)}.$$
 (A.29c)

Note that $p_{2,\text{EA}}^{\text{RSB}_b}$ is defined up to a certain temperature T_{max} , such that the polynomial root remains real, which can be found for p = 3 as $T_{\text{max}} = \frac{1}{3}\sqrt{\frac{2}{y}} \approx 0.7912$.

Finally we compute $\Sigma^{\text{Renyi}}(m, p_{2,\text{EA}})$ in the RSB_b regime:

$$\Sigma^{\text{Renyi}}(m, p_{2,\text{EA}}^{\text{RSB}_b}) = \frac{m}{m-1} \Big[\beta \phi(m, p_{2,\text{EA}}^{\text{RSB}_b}) - \beta \phi(m=1) \Big]$$

= $\frac{m}{m-1} \Big[-\frac{\beta^2}{4} (m x_*^{\text{RSB}_b} - 1) (p_{2,\text{EA}}^{\text{RSB}_b})^3 - \frac{1}{2} \log(1 - p_{2,\text{EA}}^{\text{RSB}_b})$
 $-\frac{1}{2m x_*^{\text{RSB}_b}} \log \frac{1 + (m x_*^{\text{RSB}_b} - 1) p_{2,\text{EA}}^{\text{RSB}_b}}{1 - p_{2,\text{EA}}^{\text{RSB}_b}} \Big].$ (A.30)

Interestingly, the terms inside the bracket in Eq. (A.30) do not depend on *m*, since from the solutions in Eq. (A.29), $p_{2,EA}^{RSB_b}$ and $mx_*^{RSB_b}$ depend on temperature only. Thus, as we found explicitly for the RFEM, one can express the Rényi complexities below $T_c(m)$ in terms of the min-entropy, $\Sigma_{\infty}^{Renyi}(p_{2,EA}^{RSB_b})$:

$$\Sigma^{\text{Renyi}}(m, p_{2,\text{EA}}^{\text{RSB}_b}) = \frac{m}{m-1} \Sigma^{\text{Renyi}}_{\infty}(p_{2,\text{EA}}^{\text{RSB}_b}), \qquad (A.31)$$

where $\Sigma_{\infty}^{\text{Renyi}}(p_{2,\text{EA}}^{\text{RSB}_b})$ is given by

$$\Sigma_{\infty}^{\text{Renyi}}(p_{2,\text{EA}}^{\text{RSB}_b}) = -\frac{\beta^2 (1 - y - p_{2,\text{EA}}^{\text{RSB}_b})(p_{2,\text{EA}}^{\text{RSB}_b})^2}{4y} - \frac{1}{2} \log(1 - p_{2,\text{EA}}^{\text{RSB}_b}) + \frac{p_{2,\text{EA}}^{\text{RSB}_b} y \log y}{2(1 - p_{2,\text{EA}}^{\text{RSB}_b})(1 - y)}.$$
 (A.32)

A.3 Transition temperature $T_c(m)$

We determine the temperature $T_c(m)$ (below T_{max}) marking the transition between the RS and RSB_b solutions. In the RSB_b regime, as shown in Eq. (A.29), we have $q_{1*}^{\text{RSB}_b} = p_{1*}^{\text{RSB}_b} = p_{2,\text{EA}}^{\text{RSB}_b}$. In this case, the condition for the local minimum, Eq. (A.17), becomes

$$\mu p_{2,\text{EA}}^{\text{RSB}_b} = \frac{1}{(1 - p_{2,\text{EA}}^{\text{RSB}_b})(1 + (m \, x_*^{\text{RSB}_b} - 1) p_{2,\text{EA}}^{\text{RSB}_b})}.$$
(A.33)



Figure 7: Phase diagram for the computation of the Rényi complexity. Below $T_d(m)$ a secondary minimum of the generalized annealed Franz-Parisi potential appears in the RS regime, and below $T_c(m)$ in the RSB_b regime. Specifically, $T_c(m = 1) = T_K$ and $T_c(m) = T_{\text{max}}$ when $m \ge m_c = \frac{2(1-y)}{y} \approx 3.63$.

By using $y = \eta_1/\eta_2$, we can express $p_{2,\text{EA}}^{\text{RSB}_b}$ in terms of $x_*^{\text{RSB}_b}$ as

$$p_{2,\text{EA}}^{\text{RSB}_b} = (1-y)/[1+y(m x_*^{\text{RSB}_b}-1)].$$

Therefore, Eq. (A.33) can be rewritten in terms of $x_*^{\text{RSB}_b}$ as

$$\frac{3}{2T^2} = \frac{[1+y(mx_*^{\text{RSB}_b}-1)]^3}{m^2(x_*^{\text{RSB}_b})^2y(1-y)}.$$
(A.34)

From Eq. (A.34), the transition temperature $T_c(m)$ is identified when $x_*^{\text{RSB}_b} \to x_*^{\text{RS}} = 1$. Thus we get

$$T_c(m) = \sqrt{\frac{3 m^2 y (1 - y)}{2 [1 + y (m - 1)]^3}}.$$
(A.35)

In particular, one can check that $T_c(m = 1) = T_K$ [80]. In Fig. 7, we plot $T_c(m)$ and $T_d(m)$ in the *m* versus *T* plane. By solving $T_c(m) = T_{\max} = \frac{1}{3}\sqrt{\frac{2}{y}}$, we find that for $m \ge m_c = \frac{2(1-y)}{y} \approx 3.63$, the Rényi complexity is given by the RSB_b solution on the whole interval, $T_K \le T \le T_{\max}$, and there exist no non-trivial ($p_{2,\text{EA}} > 0$) RS regime, as can be seen also in Fig. 6 for m = 4.

A.4 Roots of order 3 polynomials

We write here for reference the solutions of the polynomial equation,

$$a x^{3} + b x^{2} + c x + d = 0. (A.36)$$

The three roots $x = R_i$ ($j \in \{1, 2, 3\}$) of Eq. (A.36) are given by

$$R_{j}[a,b,c,d] = P + z_{j} \left[Q + \sqrt{Q^{2} - (P^{2} - R)^{3}} \right]^{\frac{1}{3}} + \bar{z}_{j} \left[Q - \sqrt{Q^{2} - (P^{2} - R)^{3}} \right]^{\frac{1}{3}}, \quad (A.37)$$

where

$$P = -\frac{b}{3a}, \qquad Q = P^3 + \frac{bc - 3ad}{6a^2}, \qquad R = \frac{c}{3a},$$

$$z_1 = 1, \qquad z_2 = -\frac{1}{2}(1 + \sqrt{3}i), \qquad z_3 = -\frac{1}{2}(1 - \sqrt{3}i).$$

References

- L. Berthier and G. Biroli, *Theoretical perspective on the glass transition and amorphous materials*, Rev. Mod. Phys. 83, 587 (2011), doi:10.1103/RevModPhys.83.587.
- [2] P. G. Debenedetti and F. H. Stillinger, Supercooled liquids and the glass transition, Nature 410, 259 (2001), doi:10.1038/35065704.
- [3] A. Heuer, Exploring the potential energy landscape of glass-forming systems: From inherent structures via metabasins to macroscopic transport, J. Phys.: Condens. Matter 20, 373101 (2008), doi:10.1088/0953-8984/20/37/373101.
- [4] M. Mezard, G. Parisi and M. Virasoro, Spin glass theory and beyond, World Scientific, Singapore, ISBN 9789971501167 (1986), doi:10.1142/0271.
- [5] P. Charbonneau, E. Marinari, M. Mézard, G. Parisi, F. Ricci-Tersenghi, G. Sicuro and F. Zamponi, *Spin glass theory and far beyond*, World Scientific, Singapore, ISBN 9789811273919 (2023), doi:10.1142/13341.
- [6] F. Krząkała, A. Montanari, F. Ricci-Tersenghi, G. Semerjian and L. Zdeborová, *Gibbs states and the set of solutions of random constraint satisfaction problems*, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. 104, 10318 (2007), doi:10.1073/pnas.0703685104.
- [7] M. Mézard and A. Montanari, Information, physics, and computation, University Press, Oxford, UK, ISBN 9780198570837 (2009),Oxford doi:10.1093/acprof:oso/9780198570837.001.0001.
- [8] C. Koller, F. Behrens and L. Zdeborová, Counting and hardness-of-finding fixed points in cellular automata on random graphs, J. Phys. A: Math. Theor. 57, 465001 (2024), doi:10.1088/1751-8121/ad8797.
- [9] A. Choromanska, M. Henaff, M. Mathieu, G. B. Arous and Y. LeCun, *The loss surfaces of multilayer networks*, Proc. Mach. Learn. Res. **38**, 192 (2015).
- [10] L. Zdeborová and F. Krzakala, *Statistical physics of inference: Thresholds and algorithms*, Adv. Phys. **65**, 453 (2016), doi:10.1080/00018732.2016.1211393.
- [11] J. D. Bryngelson and P. G. Wolynes, Spin glasses and the statistical mechanics of protein folding., Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. 84, 7524 (1987), doi:10.1073/pnas.84.21.7524.
- [12] A. Altieri, F. Roy, C. Cammarota and G. Biroli, Properties of equilibria and glassy phases of the random Lotka-Volterra model with demographic noise, Phys. Rev. Lett. 126, 258301 (2021), doi:10.1103/PhysRevLett.126.258301.
- [13] V. Ros and Y. V. Fyodorov, The high-dimensional landscape paradigm: Spin-glasses, and beyond, in Spin glass theory and far beyond, World Scientific, Singapore, ISBN 9789811273919 (2023), doi:10.1142/9789811273926_0006.
- [14] J. Kent-Dobias and J. Kurchan, *How to count in hierarchical landscapes: A full solution to mean-field complexity*, Phys. Rev. E 107, 064111 (2023), doi:10.1103/PhysRevE.107.064111.
- [15] T. M. Cover and J. A. Thomas, *Elements of information theory*, Wiley & Sons, Hoboken, USA, ISBN 9780471241959 (2005), doi:10.1002/047174882X.

- [16] G. Adam and J. H. Gibbs, On the temperature dependence of cooperative relaxation properties in glass-forming liquids, J. Chem. Phys. 43, 139 (1965), doi:10.1063/1.1696442.
- [17] M. Mézard and G. Parisi, *Thermodynamics of glasses: A first principles computation*, J. Phys.: Condens. Matter 11, A157 (1999), doi:10.1088/0953-8984/11/10A/011.
- [18] V. Lubchenko and P. G. Wolynes, *Theory of structural glasses and supercooled liquids*, Annu. Rev. Phys. Chem. 58, 235 (2007), doi:10.1146/annurev.physchem.58.032806.104653.
- [19] J.-P. Bouchaud and G. Biroli, On the Adam-Gibbs-Kirkpatrick-Thirumalai-Wolynes scenario for the viscosity increase in glasses, J. Chem. Phys. 121, 7347 (2004), doi:10.1063/1.1796231.
- [20] P. Charbonneau, J. Kurchan, G. Parisi, P. Urbani and F. Zamponi, *Glass and jamming transitions: From exact results to finite-dimensional descriptions*, Annu. Rev. Condens. Matter Phys. 8, 265 (2017), doi:10.1146/annurev-conmatphys-031016-025334.
- [21] W. Kauzmann, *The nature of the glassy state and the behavior of liquids at low temperatures*, Chem. Rev. **43**, 219 (1948), doi:10.1021/cr60135a002.
- [22] C. Cammarota, M. Ozawa and G. Tarjus, *The Kauzmann transition to an ideal glass phase*, in *Spin glass theory and far beyond*, World Scientific, Singapore, ISBN 9789811273919 (2023), doi:10.1142/9789811273926 0011.
- [23] L. Berthier, M. Ozawa and C. Scalliet, Configurational entropy of glass-forming liquids, J. Chem. Phys. 150, 160902 (2019), doi:10.1063/1.5091961.
- [24] G. Biroli and J. Kurchan, Metastable states in glassy systems, Phys. Rev. E 64, 016101 (2001), doi:10.1103/PhysRevE.64.016101.
- [25] N. Xu, J. Blawzdziewicz and C. S. O'Hern, *Random close packing revisited: Ways to pack frictionless disks*, Phys. Rev. E **71**, 061306 (2005), doi:10.1103/PhysRevE.71.061306.
- [26] N. Xu, D. Frenkel and A. J. Liu, Direct determination of the size of basins of attraction of jammed solids, Phys. Rev. Lett. 106, 245502 (2011), doi:10.1103/PhysRevLett.106.245502.
- [27] S. Martiniani, K. J. Schrenk, J. D. Stevenson, D. J. Wales and D. Frenkel, *Turning intractable counting into sampling: Computing the configurational entropy of three-dimensional jammed packings*, Phys. Rev. E **93**, 012906 (2016), doi:10.1103/PhysRevE.93.012906.
- [28] F. Sciortino, W. Kob and P. Tartaglia, *Inherent structure entropy of supercooled liquids*, Phys. Rev. Lett. 83, 3214 (1999), doi:10.1103/PhysRevLett.83.3214.
- [29] S. Sastry, The relationship between fragility, configurational entropy and the potential energy landscape of glass-forming liquids, Nature **409**, 164 (2001), doi:10.1038/35051524.
- [30] S. Sengupta, S. Karmakar, C. Dasgupta and S. Sastry, Adam-Gibbs relation for glassforming liquids in two, three, and four dimensions, Phys. Rev. Lett. 109, 095705 (2012), doi:10.1103/PhysRevLett.109.095705.
- [31] L. Angelani and G. Foffi, Configurational entropy of hard spheres, J. Phys.: Condens. Matter 19, 256207 (2007), doi:10.1088/0953-8984/19/25/256207.
- [32] M. Ozawa, G. Parisi and L. Berthier, *Configurational entropy of polydisperse supercooled liquids*, J. Chem. Phys. **149**, 154501 (2018), doi:10.1063/1.5040975.

- [33] S. Franz and G. Parisi, Recipes for metastable states in spin glasses, J. Phys. I 5, 1401 (1995), doi:10.1051/jp1:1995201.
- [34] S. Franz and G. Parisi, *Effective potential in glassy systems: Theory and simulations*, Phys. A: Stat. Mech. Appl. **261**, 317 (1998), doi:10.1016/S0378-4371(98)00315-X.
- [35] S. Franz and G. Parisi, *Universality classes of critical points in constrained glasses*, J. Stat. Mech.: Theory Exp. P11012 (2013), doi:10.1088/1742-5468/2013/11/P11012.
- [36] L. Berthier, Overlap fluctuations in glass-forming liquids, Phys. Rev. E 88, 022313 (2013), doi:10.1103/PhysRevE.88.022313.
- [37] L. Berthier and D. Coslovich, Novel approach to numerical measurements of the configurational entropy in supercooled liquids, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. 111, 11668 (2014), doi:10.1073/pnas.1407934111.
- [38] G. Parisi and B. Seoane, Liquid-glass transition in equilibrium, Phys. Rev. E 89, 022309 (2014), doi:10.1103/PhysRevE.89.022309.
- [39] A. Ninarello, L. Berthier and D. Coslovich, Models and algorithms for the next generation of glass transition studies, Phys. Rev. X 7, 021039 (2017), doi:10.1103/PhysRevX.7.021039.
- [40] L. Berthier, P. Charbonneau, D. Coslovich, A. Ninarello, M. Ozawa and S. Yaida, Configurational entropy measurements in extremely supercooled liquids that break the glass ceiling, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. 114, 11356 (2017), doi:10.1073/pnas.1706860114.
- [41] B. Guiselin, L. Berthier and G. Tarjus, *Random-field Ising model criticality in a glass-forming liquid*, Phys. Rev. E **102**, 042129 (2020), doi:10.1103/PhysRevE.102.042129.
- [42] B. Guiselin, L. Berthier and G. Tarjus, *Statistical mechanics of coupled supercooled liquids in finite dimensions*, SciPost Phys. **12**, 091 (2022), doi:10.21468/SciPostPhys.12.3.091.
- [43] R. Islam, R. Ma, P. M. Preiss, M. E. Tai, A. Lukin, M. Rispoli and M. Greiner, *Measuring entanglement entropy in a quantum many-body system*, Nature 528, 77 (2015), doi:10.1038/nature15750.
- [44] A. M. Kaufman, M. E. Tai, A. Lukin, M. Rispoli, R. Schittko, P. M. Preiss and M. Greiner, *Quantum thermalization through entanglement in an isolated many-body system*, Science 353, 794 (2016), doi:10.1126/science.aaf6725.
- [45] V. Alba, S. Inglis and L. Pollet, Classical mutual information in mean-field spin glass models, Phys. Rev. B 93, 094404 (2016), doi:10.1103/PhysRevB.93.094404.
- [46] V. Alba, Out-of-equilibrium protocol for Rényi entropies via the Jarzynski equality, Phys. Rev. E 95, 062132 (2017), doi:10.1103/PhysRevE.95.062132.
- [47] J. D'Emidio, Entanglement entropy from nonequilibrium work, Phys. Rev. Lett. 124, 110602 (2020), doi:10.1103/PhysRevLett.124.110602.
- [48] J. Zhao, B.-B. Chen, Y.-C. Wang, Z. Yan, M. Cheng and Z. Y. Meng, *Measuring Rényi en*tanglement entropy with high efficiency and precision in quantum Monte Carlo simulations, npj Quantum Mater. 7, 69 (2022), doi:10.1038/s41535-022-00476-0.
- [49] N. Y. Halpern, A. J. P. Garner, O. C. O. Dahlsten and V. Vedral, Introducing one-shot work into fluctuation relations, New J. Phys. 17, 095003 (2015), doi:10.1088/1367-2630/17/9/095003.

- [50] T. Mora and A. M. Walczak, Rényi entropy, abundance distribution, and the equivalence of ensembles, Phys. Rev. E 93, 052418 (2016), doi:10.1103/PhysRevE.93.052418.
- [51] Y. Wang and P. Harrowell, Structural diversity in condensed matter: A general characterization of crystals, amorphous solids, and the structures between, J. Chem. Phys. 161, 074502 (2024), doi:10.1063/5.0223675.
- [52] X. Dong, The gravity dual of Rényi entropy, Nat. Commun. 7, 12472 (2016), doi:10.1038/ncomms12472.
- [53] S. Siddik and G. A. Sekh, *Information theoretic measures on quantum droplets in ultracold atomic systems*, Phys. Scr. **99**, 115402 (2024), doi:10.1088/1402-4896/ad8046.
- [54] A. Rényi, On measures of entropy and information, in Proceedings of the fourth Berkeley symposium on mathematical statistics and probability, volume 1: Contributions to the theory of statistics, University of California Press, Oakland, USA (1961).
- [55] F. A. Bovino, G. Castagnoli, A. Ekert, P. Horodecki, C. M. Alves and A. V. Sergienko, Direct measurement of nonlinear properties of bipartite quantum states, Phys. Rev. Lett. 95, 240407 (2005), doi:10.1103/PhysRevLett.95.240407.
- [56] J. Iaconis, S. Inglis, A. B. Kallin and R. G. Melko, Detecting classical phase transitions with Rényi mutual information, Phys. Rev. B 87, 195134 (2013), doi:10.1103/PhysRevB.87.195134.
- [57] P. Calabrese and J. Cardy, *Entanglement entropy and conformal field theory*, J. Phys. A: Math. Theor. 42, 504005 (2009), doi:10.1088/1751-8113/42/50/504005.
- [58] P. Grassberger and I. Procaccia, Estimation of the Kolmogorov entropy from a chaotic signal, Phys. Rev. A 28, 2591 (1983), doi:10.1103/PhysRevA.28.2591.
- [59] T. C. Halsey, M. H. Jensen, L. P. Kadanoff, I. Procaccia and B. I. Shraiman, Fractal measures and their singularities: The characterization of strange sets, Phys. Rev. A 33, 1141 (1986), doi:10.1103/PhysRevA.33.1141.
- [60] C. Beck and F. Schögl, *Thermodynamics of chaotic systems*, Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, UK, ISBN 9780521433679 (1993), doi:10.1017/CBO9780511524585.
- [61] V. Lecomte, C. Appert-Rolland and F. van Wijland, *Thermodynamic formalism for systems with Markov dynamics*, J. Stat. Phys. **127**, 51 (2007), doi:10.1007/s10955-006-9254-0.
- [62] O. C. O. Dahlsten, R. Renner, E. Rieper and V. Vedral, *Inadequacy of von Neumann entropy for characterizing extractable work*, New J. Phys. **13**, 053015 (2011), doi:10.1088/1367-2630/13/5/053015.
- [63] M. O. Hill, Diversity and evenness: A unifying notation and its consequences, Ecology 54, 427 (1973), doi:10.2307/1934352.
- [64] P. Jizba and T. Arimitsu, *The world according to Rényi: Thermodynamics of multifractal systems*, Ann. Phys. **312**, 17 (2004), doi:10.1016/j.aop.2004.01.002.
- [65] J. Kurchan and D. Levine, Order in glassy systems, J. Phys. A: Math. Theor. 44, 035001 (2010), doi:10.1088/1751-8113/44/3/035001.
- [66] J. Kurchan, On the "mosaic" picture of liquids and glasses, C. R. Phys. 26, 271 (2025), doi:10.5802/crphys.234.

- [67] J. Kurchan and D. Levine, Correlation length for amorphous systems, (arXiv preprint) doi:10.48550/arXiv.0904.4850.
- [68] F. Krzakala and O. C. Martin, *Chaotic temperature dependence in a model of spin glasses*, Eur. Phys. J. B **28**, 199 (2002), doi:10.1140/epjb/e2002-00221-y.
- [69] B. Derrida, Random-energy model: An exactly solvable model of disordered systems, Phys. Rev. B 24, 2613 (1981), doi:10.1103/PhysRevB.24.2613.
- [70] A. Crisanti and H. -J. Sommers, The spherical p-spin interaction spin glass model: The statics, Z. Phys. B Condens. Matter 87, 341 (1992), doi:10.1007/BF01309287.
- [71] J. Kurchan, G. Parisi and M. A. Virasoro, *Barriers and metastable states as saddle points in the replica approach*, J. Phys. I **3**, 1819 (1993), doi:10.1051/jp1:1993217.
- [72] R. Monasson, Structural glass transition and the entropy of the metastable states, Phys. Rev. Lett. 75, 2847 (1995), doi:10.1103/PhysRevLett.75.2847.
- [73] M. Mézard, *How to compute the thermodynamics of a glass using a cloned liquid*, Phys. A: Stat. Mech. Appl. 265, 352 (1999), doi:10.1016/S0378-4371(98)00659-1.
- [74] H. Yoshino, *Replica theory of the rigidity of structural glasses*, J. Chem. Phys. **136**, 214108 (2012), doi:10.1063/1.4722343.
- [75] G. Folena, *The mixed p-spin model: Selecting, following and losing states*, PhD thesis, Sapienza Universitá di Roma, Rome, Italy (2020).
- [76] F. Zamponi, *Mean field theory of spin glasses*, (arXiv preprint) doi:10.48550/arXiv.1008.4844.
- [77] G. Parisi and T. Rizzo, Large deviations in the free energy of mean-field spin glasses, Phys. Rev. Lett. 101, 117205 (2008), doi:10.1103/PhysRevLett.101.117205.
- [78] T. Nakajima and K. Hukushima, Large deviation property of free energy in p-body Sherrington-Kirkpatrick model, J. Phys. Soc. Jpn. 77, 074718 (2008), doi:10.1143/JPSJ.77.074718.
- [79] M. Pastore, A. Di Gioacchino and P. Rotondo, Large deviations of the free energy in the p-spin glass spherical model, Phys. Rev. Res. 1, 033116 (2019), doi:10.1103/PhysRevResearch.1.033116.
- [80] M. Pastore, Replicas in complex systems: Applications to large deviations and neural networks, PhD thesis, Università degli Studi di Milano, Milan, Italy (2020), doi:10.13130/pastore-mauro_phd2020-10-27.
- [81] S. F. Edwards and P. W. Anderson, *Theory of spin glasses*, J. Phys. F: Met. Phys. 5, 965 (1975), doi:10.1088/0305-4608/5/5/017.
- [82] T. Castellani and A. Cavagna, Spin-glass theory for pedestrians, J. Stat. Mech.: Theory Exp. P05012 (2005), doi:10.1088/1742-5468/2005/05/P05012.
- [83] M. Ozawa and N. Javerzat, Perspective on physical interpretations of Rényi entropy in statistical mechanics, Europhys. Lett. 147, 11001 (2024), doi:10.1209/0295-5075/ad5d89.
- [84] A. N. Kolmogorov, *Sur la notion de la moyenne*, Tipografia Della Reale Accademia Dei Lincei, Rome, Italy (1930).

- [85] M. Nagumo, Über eine Klasse der Mittelwerte, Jpn. J. Math.: Trans. Abstr. 7, 71 (1930), doi:10.4099/jjm1924.7.0 71.
- [86] C. Tsallis, Possible generalization of Boltzmann-Gibbs statistics, J. Stat. Phys. 52, 479 (1988), doi:10.1007/BF01016429.
- [87] C. Beck, Generalised information and entropy measures in physics, Contemp. Phys. 50, 495 (2009), doi:10.1080/00107510902823517.
- [88] J. M. Amigó, S. G. Balogh and S. Hernández, A brief review of generalized entropies, Entropy 20, 813 (2018), doi:10.3390/e20110813.
- [89] V. M. Ilić, J. Korbel, S. Gupta and A. M. Scarfone, An overview of generalized entropic forms, Europhys. Lett. 133, 50005 (2021), doi:10.1209/0295-5075/133/50005.
- [90] A. Barrat, S. Franz and G. Parisi, Temperature evolution and bifurcations of metastable states in mean-field spin glasses, with connections with structural glasses, J. Phys. A: Math. Gen. 30, 5593 (1997), doi:10.1088/0305-4470/30/16/006.
- [91] T. R. Kirkpatrick and P. G. Wolynes, *Stable and metastable states in mean-field Potts and structural glasses*, Phys. Rev. B **36**, 8552 (1987), doi:10.1103/PhysRevB.36.8552.
- [92] T. R. Kirkpatrick, D. Thirumalai and P. G. Wolynes, Scaling concepts for the dynamics of viscous liquids near an ideal glassy state, Phys. Rev. A 40, 1045 (1989), doi:10.1103/PhysRevA.40.1045.
- [93] J.-P. Bouchaud and M. Mézard, Universality classes for extreme-value statistics, J. Phys. A: Math. Gen. 30, 7997 (1997), doi:10.1088/0305-4470/30/23/004.
- [94] E. Gardner and B. Derrida, The probability distribution of the partition function of the random energy model, J. Phys. A: Math. Gen. 22, 1975 (1989), doi:10.1088/0305-4470/22/12/003.
- [95] S. Franz, G. Parisi and M. A. Virasoro, *The replica method on and off equilibrium*, J. Phys. I **2**, 1869 (1992), doi:10.1051/jp1:1992115.
- [96] G. Folena, S. Franz and F. Ricci-Tersenghi, *Rethinking mean-field glassy dynamics and its relation with the energy landscape: The surprising case of the spherical mixed p-spin model*, Phys. Rev. X 10, 031045 (2020), doi:10.1103/PhysRevX.10.031045.
- [97] J. Kent-Dobias, Arrangement of nearby minima and saddles in the mixed spherical energy landscapes, SciPost Phys. 16, 001 (2024), doi:10.21468/SciPostPhys.16.1.001.
- [98] G. Parisi, P. Urbani and F. Zamponi, *Theory of simple glasses*, Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, UK, ISBN 9781108120494 (2019), doi:10.1017/9781108120494.